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 1   P R O C E E D I N G S 

 2 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Good morning, everyone.

 3 Today is October 23, 2012.  It is 9:30 something.  And

 4 so we'll go ahead and call this hearing to order, and

 5 we'll ask our staff to read the notice.

 6 MS. TAN:  Pursuant to notice published

 7 September 14th, 2012, this hearing has been set for this

 8 time and place in Docket Number 090538-TP.  The purpose

 9 of this hearing has been set forth in the notice.

10 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Thank you.  At this time we

11 will take appearances, and we'll start from my left,

12 your right.

13 MR. SHERR:  Good morning, Chairman.  Adam

14 Sherr on behalf of Qwest Communications Company.

15 MS. MASTERTON:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman and

16 Commissioners.  Susan Masterton on behalf of Qwest

17 Communications Company as well.

18 MR. KLEIN:  Good morning.  Andrew Klein on

19 behalf of Bullseye Telecom, and with me is Mr. Peter

20 LaRose of Bullseye Telecom.

21 MR. FEIL:  I'm Matthew Feil with the Gunster

22 Law Firm here in Tallahassee, address as stated on the

23 Prehearing Order, and I'm representing tw telecom.

24 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  All right.  Thank you and

25 good morning, everyone.
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 1 Mary Anne.

 2 MS. TAN:  Lee Eng Tan on behalf of Commission

 3 staff, along with making an appearance for Larry Harris.

 4 MS. HELTON:  Mary Anne Helton, advisor to the

 5 Commission.

 6 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  All right.  Thank you, and

 7 good morning to you, too.

 8 Are there any preliminary matters that we need

 9 to deal with?

10 MS. TAN:  Yes.  Staff has prepared a

11 Comprehensive Exhibit List.  The list itself is marked

12 as Exhibit Number 1, and at this time staff asks that

13 Exhibit Number 1 be entered into the record.

14 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  At this time if there

15 are no objections, we will enter Exhibit 1.

16 (Exhibit 1 marked for identification and

17 admitted into the record.)

18 MS. TAN:  In addition, there are a number of

19 stipulated exhibits that staff recommends be marked as

20 Exhibits Number 2 through 36 and have them moved into

21 the record.

22 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  We will move into the

23 record 2 through 36, if there are no objections.  Seeing

24 none, we move in 2 through 36.

25 (Exhibits 2 through 36 marked for
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 1 identification and admitted into the record.)

 2 MS. TAN:  And it is also my understanding that

 3 Bullseye has an exhibit that can be entered into the

 4 stipulated exhibit list, and I believe that would be

 5 number, Exhibit Number 23 -- 83.

 6 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  83.  Bullseye?

 7 MR. KLEIN:  Yes.  That exhibit is, is here in

 8 part.  I believe that's going to be filed as a

 9 late-filed exhibit.  This is responses to discovery that

10 was received by Bullseye Telecom yesterday, and the

11 requisite number of copies of some of the attachments of

12 that discovery need to be, need to be produced.

13 (Late-Filed Exhibit 83 identified for the 

14 record.) 

15 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  What would you like to

16 give as a title to the exhibit?

17 MR. KLEIN:  Well, we do have the, the actual

18 copies of the discovery with the exhibit cover page that

19 we can distribute now.

20 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  I think that that

21 would be acceptable.  If you'd make it available to, to

22 our staff person so that they can be distributed.

23 MS. TAN:  Excuse me.  Could I ask if,

24 Bullseye's counsel if this is confidential filings?

25 MR. KLEIN:  There is one page of confidential
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 1 information included within that.

 2 MS. TAN:  Okay.  We would need, we would need

 3 two different filings, one for the confidential portion

 4 and one for the regular, unless --

 5 MS. HELTON:  I guess the concern here is that

 6 we don't normally leave out, laying around, confidential

 7 documents.  So let me ask this question, if I may,

 8 Mr. Chairman.  Is the confidential document in this red 

 9 folder now? 

10 MR. KLEIN:  Yes, it is.

11 MS. HELTON:  I think that maybe for everyone's

12 ease if we could take that out and keep that in the red

13 folder so it can be gathered back up at the end of the

14 day and mark that -- I think Ms. Tan's idea of marking

15 that separately from the nonconfidential documents might

16 help us keep everything straight and avoid disclosure of

17 the confidential information.

18 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  So we will then mark

19 the confidential exhibit as 84.

20 (Confidential Exhibit 84 marked for

21 identification.)

22 MS. HELTON:  Mr. Klein, when were you planning

23 on using the confidential document, or did you just want

24 it in the record?

25 MR. KLEIN:  That will be used today.
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 1 MS. HELTON:  Will we need it this morning, or

 2 should we gather that back up for when you're going to

 3 use it?

 4 MR. KLEIN:  I think that will be needed this

 5 morning.

 6 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Thank you.

 7 MS. TAN:  Chairman, we'll need titles for both

 8 Exhibit Number 83, which will be late-filed, and also

 9 for Exhibit Number 84.

10 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  All right.  So we have

11 a cover here that says Qwest Supplemental Response and

12 Selected Attachments.

13 MS. MASTERTON:  Mr. Chairman, may I ask a

14 question?

15 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Sure, you may ask a question.

16 MS. MASTERTON:  When this was circulated to

17 the parties yesterday to ask for their agreement to have

18 the exhibit entered into the record, it was our

19 understanding that it was going to be the entire

20 discovery response.  So this selected attachments,

21 that's news to me.  And I think if -- understanding that

22 it's not everything, we may want to ask to have the

23 entire response entered into the record.  So maybe

24 Mr. Klein can explain.

25 MR. KLEIN:  Yeah.  There were several hundred
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 1 pages of attachments that we received yesterday, the day

 2 before the hearing, when we were traveling to this

 3 hearing.  So we did not have an opportunity to produce

 4 all of the attachments.  It wasn't our understanding

 5 that the entire attachments were, were necessary, so we

 6 were trying to save some trees and save some time and

 7 just produce selected attachments instead of the several

 8 hundred pages.  If Qwest's counsel would prefer to have

 9 the entire attachments included, we would have no

10 objection to that.

11 MS. MASTERTON:  Yeah.  I had thought that's

12 what you meant when you said you were going to still

13 make copies and file it as a late-filed exhibit, that

14 that was what was taking the time.  So, yes, thank you,

15 we would appreciate that.

16 MR. KLEIN:  Okay.

17 MS. HELTON:  And, Mr. Chairman, if I could add

18 one more thing.

19 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Sure.  

20 MS. HELTON:  When I flipped through the

21 package that was included in the red folder, it was not

22 readily clear to me what exactly was confidential.

23 Nothing is highlighted that would make it clear to

24 anyone in the room what's confidential and so we would

25 know what to keep separate and so that we would know
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 1 what information not to, to say out loud.

 2 MR. KLEIN:  It does appear that the

 3 highlighting did not come through on the photocopying.

 4 It is the third page of the exhibit.  

 5 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Third page. 

 6 MR. KLEIN:  It's marked at the top, Begin

 7 Lawyer's Only Confidential, and it has End Lawyer's

 8 Confidential after the chart.  But unfortunately the

 9 highlighting did not come through.  We apologize.

10 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Right.  Okay.  So then, in

11 essence, page 3 of the exhibit would be the confidential

12 portion.

13 MR. KLEIN:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

14 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  All right.  So 83 will

15 be the Qwest supplemental response and, and attachments.

16 And 84 will be the confidential, which is page 3 of 83.

17 Okay?

18 MS. TAN:  In addition, Chairman, it was my

19 understanding that there was another document that

20 Bullseye wanted to enter in the Composite Exhibit List

21 or the Stipulated Exhibit List, and that was discovery

22 from Granite.  And I may be incorrect, but I'd like to

23 double-check.

24 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Mr. Klein.

25 MR. KLEIN:  That is correct, and I do have
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 1 that here as well.

 2 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.

 3 MR. SHERR:  Mr. Chairman, Adam Sherr.  While

 4 this is being distributed, just another point of

 5 clarification.  

 6 With regard to Exhibit 84, I think Mr. Klein

 7 will agree, at present in the folder there's only one

 8 page that has confidential information, but the

 9 attachments contain, that are going to be provided

10 later, contain many pages of confidential information.

11 I didn't want you to be under the belief that there was

12 only going to be one page that was confidential.

13 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  So if sometime later

14 we can sort of amend what's on 84 and so we can have a

15 layout of what other pages should be dealt with as

16 confidential, that would be helpful.

17 MR. KLEIN:  Okay.  Very well.

18 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Exhibit 85 will be Qwest's

19 response to interrogatories 18, 21, and 22.

20 (Exhibit 85 marked for identification.)

21 Okay.  Any other preliminary matters at this

22 time?

23 MS. TAN:  None at this time.

24 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.

25 MR. FEIL:  Mr. Chairman, I did have one
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 1 request relative to the Prehearing Order, sir.

 2 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Sure.

 3 MR. FEIL:  Since there have been a number of

 4 parties who have been dismissed from the case between

 5 the prehearing and now, I wanted to ask whether or not

 6 we could change the order of witnesses, just two

 7 witnesses on page 5.  If we could flip the two people at

 8 the bottom there, Mr. LaRose and Ms. Jones.  And I ask

 9 this because the witnesses before there, Mr. Wood and

10 Mr. Deason, are also tw only witnesses.  Ms. Jones is a

11 tw only witness, and it seemed to me that we could silo

12 tw's case in that way rather than have Mr. LaRose

13 testify in there.  I don't expect that we will have a

14 time issue over the course of the hearing, but that's my

15 proposal.

16 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Are there any issues

17 with that arrangement?

18 MR. KLEIN:  No, Mr. Chairman.  The only thing

19 I would note is that Mr. LaRose -- I don't anticipate a

20 time issue, as Mr. Feil said.  But if it does become an

21 issue, we would prefer to stick with the initial order

22 to the extent this hearing runs longer than we

23 anticipate it will.  But I do not anticipate that will

24 be an issue.

25 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.
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 1 MS. MASTERTON:  QCC has no objection to that.

 2 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  And then we'll hear

 3 from our Prehearing Officer.

 4 COMMISSIONER EDGAR:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

 5 I was just going to point out that the order of

 6 witnesses that Mr. Feil has suggested is the way it is

 7 listed on the witness order separate sheet that was

 8 provided to us, and I do agree that that makes sense as

 9 the case has developed as we've moved through.  And I

10 certainly would think that if there are time constraints

11 as we go along, I'm glad to work with you and the

12 witnesses to facilitate.

13 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  All right.  Perfect.  Any

14 other issues that we need to deal with?

15 MS. TAN:  None at this time.

16 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Are we ready for

17 opening statements?  Okay.  We will take opening

18 statements, and per the Prehearing Order, we have 15

19 minutes per, per side.  And so we will go in this order:

20 Qwest, CLEC group, Broadwing Communications, Bullseye,

21 and then tw of florida.

22 MR. FEIL:  Mr. Chairman, since those, since

23 the CLEC group was representative of a larger group

24 that's not present anymore, may I suggest that either we

25 go with the order of Qwest, then Bullseye or tw.
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 1 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Understood.  All right.

 2 MR. SHERR:  Should I proceed?

 3 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Qwest.

 4 MR. SHERR:  Chairman and Commissioners, good

 5 morning.  My name is Adam Sherr and I represent Qwest

 6 Communications Company, the complainant in this

 7 proceeding.  I'm joined by co-counsel Susan Masterton.

 8 This is a case of great importance not only to

 9 Qwest, but also to all long distance providers operating

10 in Florida.  Given the Commission's statutory obligation

11 to ensure fair competition and to prevent

12 anticompetitive behavior, it is also important to the

13 Commission's ability to abide by its mandate.

14 As Qwest's prefiled testimony makes clear,

15 this case focuses on the respondent CLECs' provision of

16 intrastate switched access to Qwest in Florida.  It

17 concerns the Respondents' unreasonable and unlawful

18 preference of some long distance providers, also known

19 as interexchange carriers or IXCs, over others.  The

20 respondent CLECs entered into contracts with a select

21 few IXCs by which they agreed to charge the favored IXCs

22 switched access at far lower than the published rates

23 they charged and still charge Qwest.

24 Before diving deeper into the evidence that

25 establishes the CLECs' unlawful conduct, let's talk
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 1 about the service at issue, switched access.  Switched

 2 access is an absolutely critical input service required

 3 to allow an IXC like Qwest to provide long distance

 4 service.  As a long distance provider, Qwest carries a

 5 call between distant central offices but relies on the

 6 calling and called party's end user -- the called end

 7 user's local exchange providers to carry the call from

 8 and to the end users.  As an IXC, Qwest doesn't select

 9 who the end users choose as their local exchange

10 companies.  

11 When a Qwest long distance customer places a

12 long distance call from one Florida local area to

13 another, Qwest is handed the call from the calling

14 party's local exchange carrier and Qwest compensates

15 that carrier.  That is known as originated switched

16 access or originating switched access.  Qwest then

17 carries the call on its long distance network and hands

18 the call to the called party's local exchange carrier,

19 and Qwest compensates that, that company.  That is known

20 as terminating switched access.

21 In Florida, CLEC switched access rates are not

22 set by the Commission and, in fact, are uncapped.

23 Accordingly, except in rare circumstances where Qwest

24 has very large volumes of traffic justifying the

25 purchase of special access to a given location, Qwest
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 1 must pay the rates unilaterally set by the CLEC when

 2 Qwest carries a long distance call and hands it directly

 3 to a CLEC for termination.

 4 While the absolute rate of a CLEC -- while the

 5 absolute rate a CLEC charges for switched access, be it

 6 one cent per minute or ten cents per minute, is not

 7 Commission set or approved, during the vast majority of

 8 the time period relevant to Qwest's complaint Florida

 9 Statutes expressly prohibited unreasonable rate

10 discrimination.  That is, while the PSC didn't prescribe

11 the actual rate charged, state statute required the

12 CLECs charge all similarly situated interexchange

13 carriers the same rate.  Through the secret switched

14 access agreements at the core of this case, other IXCs,

15 principally AT&T, received steep discounts on CLEC

16 provided switched access.  

17 That Qwest was charged a couple or few cents

18 more per minute than its long distance competitors may

19 sound trivial, but it is not. Switched access is an

20 absolutely critical input in any long distance company's

21 provision of service.  Switched access drives an IXC's

22 cost of providing long distance service and is thus

23 critical in establishing the price the IXC can charge

24 its retail and wholesale long distance customers.

25 By way of illustration, as Mr. Canfield
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 1 explains in his direct testimony, Qwest is billed in the

 2 millions of dollars each year in Florida just by CLECs

 3 and just for intrastate switched access.  The access

 4 rates Qwest is charged, it should be no surprise, play a

 5 decisive role in determining Qwest's ability to compete

 6 with other interexchange carriers.  Secret, preferential

 7 pricing for input services undoubtedly skews any market

 8 and leads to anticompetitive results.

 9 Dr. Dennis Weisman, a professor of economics

10 at Kansas State University, explains the harm of input

11 service discrimination in his prefiled direct and

12 rebuttal testimony.

13 Taking a step back, I'm reminded of what a

14 California Commission judge said about this case at a

15 prehearing conference a few years ago.  She said, and I

16 certainly agree, that this case is factually simple but

17 procedurally complicated.  As everyone in this room can

18 attest, the judge's description was pretty apt.

19 At an earlier stage, 18 different CLECs were

20 respondents in this case, and Qwest was tasked with

21 establishing its factual and legal case as to each of

22 those companies.  

23 After the many dismissals, virtually all by

24 settlement, we're left with five respondents:  Bullseye,

25 tw telecom, Ernest, Flatel, and Navigator.  Each, each
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 1 of those companies entered into one or more secret

 2 agreements with an IXC by which that IXC received

 3 discounted below price list switched access in Florida.

 4 Coming back to the California judge's comment,

 5 the essential facts of this case are straightforward and

 6 in fact nearly uncontested.  The record evidence

 7 demonstrates that the following facts are uncontested or

 8 virtually so.  Each of the remaining -- each of the

 9 remaining respondent CLECs, one, provides intrastate

10 switched access in Florida to Qwest and other IXCs; two,

11 has in place a published price list which contains

12 generally applicable rates for switched access; three,

13 charged Qwest pursuant to those published price lists;

14 four, charged lower rates to one or more other IXCs by

15 virtue of secret written agreements; and five, failed to

16 publish or otherwise disclose to the PSC or to Qwest the

17 existence of those agreements or even just the

18 availability of the rates found in those agreements.

19 The fact that the respondents charged Qwest

20 more for switched access than they charged one or more

21 other IXCs for the identical service is uncontested.

22 Instead, the primary issue facing this Commission is not

23 whether discrimination occurred but whether the

24 discrimination was reasonable.  Not surprisingly, the

25 parties sharply disagree on this point.

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

000022



 1 Through the testimony of Dr. Weisman and Qwest

 2 witness Bill Easton, Qwest establishes the critical

 3 elements required to answer this question.  Beyond

 4 doubt, the service provided to Qwest as well as the

 5 preferred IXCs was identical, let alone similar.

 6 Further, there is no record evidence suggesting that the

 7 respondent CLECs' cost of providing switched access

 8 differs as between customers.  The cost of providing a

 9 minute of switched access to Qwest is the same as it is

10 to provide a minute of switched access to AT&T.

11 In the absence of proof that the CLECs' cost

12 of providing service actually varied between customers,

13 Dr. Weisman explains that the CLECs' price

14 discrimination was unreasonable as a matter of

15 economics.

16 While the examination of potential cost

17 differences drives a rate discrimination analysis, Qwest

18 also analyzed the various excuses and justifications

19 offered by the CLECs in their testimony.  In their

20 direct and rebuttal testimonies, Dr. Weisman and

21 Mr. Easton refute the applicability and legitimacy of

22 these excuses.

23 More specifically, Bullseye believes that it

24 was coerced by AT&T into entering the 2004 agreement at

25 issue.  It asserts that AT&T and Qwest were not, quote,
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 1 under like circumstances because, unlike AT&T, Qwest

 2 paid Bullseye's switched access invoices and did not

 3 withhold payment on the basis of BullsEye's high rate

 4 levels.  While Bullseye may have believed it had no

 5 choice but to enter into that agreement, this does not

 6 explain why Qwest deserved to be punished by Bullseye

 7 for being a customer which paid its bills.

 8 As Dr. Weisman and Mr. Easton testified,

 9 Bullseye's attempt to justify its admitted rate

10 discrimination is unreasonable as a matter of economics

11 and as a matter of public policy.  To grant Bullseye

12 immunity from Florida Statute on that basis would be to

13 endorse and encourage self-help.  It would send a

14 powerful signal to customers unhappy with a utility's

15 published rate to simply refuse to pay unless and until

16 a lower off-book discount is offered.  And to that --

17 and to the utility here, Bullseye, it would send a

18 signal that secretly preferring disgruntled customers to

19 the detriment of all other dutiful customers is

20 acceptable and consistent with Florida public policy.  

21 Tw telecom, on the other hand, suggests that

22 it is immune from liability in this case because it

23 charged AT&T lower switched access rates as one

24 component of a larger nationwide services agreement

25 through which AT&T purchased large volumes of other
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 1 services, primarily competitive and unregulated services

 2 including special access and dedicated service.

 3 As Dr. Weisman explains, tw telecom fails to

 4 make any showing that its cost of providing AT&T

 5 switched access was reduced or altered in any way by

 6 AT&T's purchase of unrelated services.  As to tw

 7 telecom's provision of intrastate switched access

 8 services in Florida, Qwest and AT&T are and were under

 9 like circumstances except that tw telecom steeply

10 discounted its switched access rates to AT&T while

11 charging Qwest its higher price list rates.

12 I will say very little about Ernest, Flatel,

13 and Navigator because they have not actively

14 participated in this proceeding.  They did not file

15 testimony, direct or rebuttal, and did not appear at the

16 Prehearing Conference.  Qwest's presentation of evidence

17 as to those three CLECs is entirely uncontested.

18 As I mentioned before, the steep differences

19 in switched access rates are not trivial.  The CLEC

20 practice of entering into secret switched access

21 agreements persisted for many years.  In some cases it

22 began in 2001, and with some CLECs persists yet today,

23 even years after Qwest initiated these complaints, after

24 Qwest was awarded victory in the parallel case in

25 Colorado, and many years after the CLECs, some of which
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 1 paint themselves as the innocent victims of AT&T's

 2 aggression and thus immune from all responsibility, had

 3 the contractual right to terminate the agreements.

 4 Given the high volumes of traffic in Florida

 5 and the steep rate differentials, Qwest paid, just from

 6 the remaining parties, many hundreds of thousands of

 7 dollars more than it would have had the CLECs provided

 8 switched access at the preferential rate.

 9 Qwest's overcharge calculations are presented

10 in great detail by witness Derek Canfield of TEOCO

11 Corporation.  Mr. Canfield thoroughly describes his

12 methodology and unique factors needed to calculate the

13 overcharge as to each individual CLEC, and of course

14 attaches very specific month by month overcharge

15 calculations.  While Bullseye and tw telecom clearly

16 disagree that Qwest is entitled to relief in this

17 docket, their prefiled testimony reveals no

18 company-specific critiques of Mr. Canfield's

19 calculations.

20 As I mentioned earlier, most of the material

21 facts in this case are uncontested.  I have said little

22 about the CLECs' prefiled testimony because much of it

23 contains legal argument.  Qwest and the CLECs have

24 opposing views of former Sections 364.04, 08, and 10,

25 and those differences will be more appropriately
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 1 chronicled in post-hearing statements. 

 2 In brief, the CLEC's prefiled testimony of 

 3 Mr. Deason suggests that the statutes I just mentioned 

 4 were never meant to apply to CLEC provided switched 

 5 access, yet the language of those statutes doesn't 

 6 support his position.  Also, Mr. Wood's testimony 

 7 repeatedly discusses the statute of limitations and how 

 8 it limits Qwest's relief.  Qwest does not believe the 

 9 statute of limitations applies for this type of claim, 

10 and even if it did, the secretive nature of the 

11 agreements and the respondent CLECs' efforts to conceal 

12 them limits any statute of limitations defense.   

13 Qwest witness Lisa Hensley Eckert explains the

14 history of the switched access agreements in more

15 particularity in her direct testimony.  She also

16 explains how and when Qwest first learned of the

17 agreements at least generally, and the many steps Qwest

18 took to gather information sufficient to protect its

19 rights.

20 I appreciate the opportunity to address you

21 today, and I believe that once you have, you have a

22 chance to hear the witnesses testify and consider all

23 the record evidence, it will be clear to you that Qwest

24 has been the victim of the respondent CLECs' unlawful,

25 unreasonable, and anticompetitive discrimination.  Thank
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 1 you.

 2 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  All right.  Bullseye.

 3 MR. KLEIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

 4 Commissioners.  Qwest has filed a complaint with this

 5 Commission that has no basis and seeks relief that

 6 simply makes no sense.  Qwest clearly did not consider

 7 the state of the law in Florida when it filed its

 8 complaint here.  The provision of intrastate access by

 9 competitive carriers has never been subject to the type

10 of strict regulation that Qwest now asks this Commission

11 to retroactively impose.

12 Since this case has been pending, the law in

13 Florida has been even further clarified by the

14 Regulatory Reform Act.  Those statutory revisions

15 confirm the lack of any cause of action by Qwest, as

16 well as a lack of jurisdiction by this Commission.

17 Qwest has failed to recognize that there is no

18 requirement in Florida that carriers price access at

19 cost or some other level, and there is likewise no

20 requirement that carriers even file price lists.

21 Indeed, when carriers such as Bullseye choose to file

22 price lists, they do so voluntarily and remain free to

23 enter into customer-specific contracts for access

24 services.

25 In fact, the price list filed by Bullseye

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

000028



 1 contains explicit language to that effect.  It reads, in

 2 part, at the option of the company services may be

 3 offered on a contract basis to meet specialized pricing

 4 requirements of the customer not contemplated by this

 5 price list.  The terms of each contract shall be

 6 mutually agreed upon between the customer and company,

 7 and may include discounts off of rates contained herein

 8 and waiver of recurring, nonrecurring, or usage charges.

 9 This language in Bullseye's price list took effect on

10 November 7th, 2003, nearly nine years ago.

11 Any carrier customer such as Qwest who cared

12 to review the Bullseye price list would clearly have

13 known that intrastate access services were available on

14 a contract basis and that such contracts may include

15 discounts off of rates contained in the price list.

16 Qwest apparently did not care to review the

17 price list, but Qwest never negotiated or requested

18 contract-specific pricing from Bullseye, nor did Qwest

19 ever notify Bullseye that Qwest disputed or otherwise

20 challenged the price list rates.  Qwest simply

21 voluntarily paid the price list rates without dispute.

22 What Qwest did know, however, is quite

23 significant.  Qwest itself entered into contracts with

24 other CLECs under which Qwest itself paid off-price list

25 rates for intrastate switched access services in Florida
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 1 or, in some instances, paid no rate at all.  Not

 2 surprisingly, Qwest did not reveal the existence of

 3 these agreements.  Instead, rather fortuitously, two

 4 CLECs who were actually parties to such agreements with

 5 Qwest revealed them earlier this year.  Those two CLECs

 6 are no longer parties to this proceeding.

 7 When Qwest was then asked to reveal other such

 8 agreements, Qwest refused.  Thankfully Qwest was

 9 compelled by the order of the Prehearing Officer that

10 was released on Friday to produce those agreements, and

11 those agreements with these other CLECs that Qwest has

12 were thankfully produced yesterday.

13 So now we have Qwest saying on the one hand

14 that the CLEC contract-based pricing agreements are

15 discriminatory if not extended to every other customer,

16 but on the other hand has now been shown to have had

17 those very same agreements which Qwest sought to keep

18 secret solely for Qwest's own benefit.

19 Moreover, part of Qwest's argument in this

20 case is that the CLEC agreements were somehow secret

21 agreements of which Qwest was not aware and that Qwest

22 was somehow prejudiced as a result.  However, we now

23 know that Qwest was a party to such agreements before

24 these supposed secret agreements of other IXCs came into

25 existence.  For example, Qwest had off-price agreements
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 1 with carriers in Florida as far back as 2002.  The

 2 Bullseye agreement about which Qwest complains did not

 3 come into existence until the fourth quarter of 2004,

 4 more than two years later.  As if this was not enough,

 5 Qwest was made aware that AT&T had entered into hundreds

 6 of contract-based pricing agreements in the 2004/2005

 7 time frame.  At that time the Minnesota Commission

 8 opened a docket to look into such agreements.  Qwest --

 9 Minnesota is a Qwest ILEC state, and Qwest became a

10 party to that proceeding in 2005.

11 So there's no secret that such agreements

12 existed, and any claimed prejudice results from Qwest's

13 own lack of effort in entering into contract-based

14 agreements or additional agreements more than it did.

15 Instead, upon finding out about AT&T's agreements during

16 the Minnesota proceedings, Qwest chose to sue AT&T

17 claiming that AT&T obtained its agreements through

18 anticompetitive conduct.  Bullseye, in fact, agrees with

19 the way AT&T -- agrees that the, that the way AT&T went

20 about creating the CLEC agreements is significant.

21 Specifically, as Mr. Sherr noted, AT&T decided to

22 withhold payment of all access charges from CLECs with

23 whom it did not have an agreement to force those CLECs

24 to agree to AT&T's terms.  Since AT&T was the largest

25 IXC and access payments were a very significant part of
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 1 each CLEC's revenue, nascent CLECs like Bullseye had no

 2 choice but to enter into the settlement agreement under

 3 which AT&T paid some of the access charges it had

 4 withheld and agreed to pay in full, albeit at a lower

 5 rate going forward.

 6 Upon seeing all this, Qwest sued AT&T in court

 7 seeking monetary damages and other relief.  Qwest stated

 8 in that case, not the CLECs, but Qwest stated that AT&T

 9 coerced nascent CLECs to provide off-tariff rates with

10 various threats and incentives, including withholding

11 compensation.  Qwest also said AT&T pursued its national

12 policy without regard to the unlawful results of its

13 policy in filed rate states, which included, according

14 to Qwest, Florida.

15 Qwest also said AT&T obtained enormous

16 financial leverage over the CLECs through its unilateral

17 decision to withhold payment of the tariffed access

18 charges.  This created a financial squeeze on CLECs that

19 effectively eliminated meaningful opportunities for

20 negotiation.  And finally, Qwest said that the financial

21 squeeze puts CLECs at the mercy of AT&T's demands.

22 In terms of the effect of the agreements,

23 Qwest said that the AT&T CLEC agreements are, quote,

24 void, illegal, and unenforceable.  However, we now have

25 to stop and think for a moment about the same relief
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 1 that Qwest is asking of the Florida PSC.  Qwest seeks to

 2 enforce the terms of the AT&T/Bullseye agreement and

 3 obtain for itself those same terms that Qwest argued

 4 were the result of AT&T's anticompetitive conduct

 5 towards small CLECs like Bullseye.  In other words,

 6 after obtaining a settlement from AT&T on the basis that

 7 its agreements are void, illegal, and unenforceable,

 8 Qwest is now seeking to obtain the same contractual

 9 benefits that Qwest claims to have been unlawful in the

10 first instance.  This is simply not consistent with

11 sound and fair public policy.

12 These are some of the many reasons why Qwest's

13 claims must be denied in their entirety.  In brief,

14 these also include that the so-called refunds that Qwest

15 seeks in actuality constitute damages that the

16 Commission is respectfully without authority to award;

17 the lack of any demonstration by Qwest that it is under

18 like circumstances to AT&T such that Qwest could even

19 claim discrimination; and finally the fact that Qwest

20 actually had alternatives to the purchase of switched

21 access from Bullseye and other CLECs and actually used

22 those alternatives such that its bottleneck,

23 discrimination, and damages theories are completely

24 negated.

25 Any true remedy in this case for one to be

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

000033



 1 considered would be to bring AT&T up to the price list

 2 rate that Qwest claims to have been -- that Qwest claims

 3 to have paid, rather than permitting Qwest to obtain a

 4 financial windfall from conduct that Qwest itself railed

 5 against as coercive and unlawful.  Thank you very much.

 6 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Tw.

 7 MR. FEIL:  Mr. Chairman, at one time there

 8 were over a dozen CLECs in this case.  None, not one,

 9 had a contract with another carrier who agreed to a

10 multimillion dollar take-or-pay revenue commitment for

11 an assortment of unregulated services.  That is the

12 agreement at issue here for tw, tw's 2001 agreement with

13 AT&T.

14 As you'll hear Ms. Rochelle Jones testify,

15 2001, over ten years ago, tw secured that contract with

16 AT&T.  It was a straightforward arms-length business

17 transaction whereby AT&T agreed to buy from tw several

18 million dollars worth of unregulated services, of which

19 switched access was a part.  The agreement was

20 reasonable, it was economically justified, and involved

21 no coercion.

22 Under the contract, AT&T on a nationwide, not

23 a Florida-only, basis agreed to pay tw for these

24 services at varying pricing points whether AT&T actually

25 used those services or not.  That is to say AT&T made a
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 1 composite multimillion dollar take-or-pay commitment for

 2 all services.  Thus, the AT&T/tw contract is not a

 3 situation where one may take one rate for one service

 4 out of that contract and compare it to one rate sold to

 5 somebody else.  That is an invalid comparison, apples to

 6 oranges.  You have to look at the deal as a whole, the

 7 total financial obligation AT&T made to tw and tw to

 8 AT&T.

 9 Ms. Jones will also testify that Qwest had an

10 agreement for unregulated services with tw and has had

11 since 1995.  That Qwest agreement is still in effect

12 today.  It does not cover switched access, it does not

13 contain a multimillion dollar or avenue -- excuse me --

14 or any take-or-pay revenue commitment.

15 Did Qwest know it could negotiate a switched

16 access rate with tw?  Yes.  But did it negotiate a

17 switched access rate with tw?  No.  Has Qwest committed

18 to buying the volume of unregulated services that AT&T

19 committed to buying from tw?  No.  Is Qwest willing to

20 obligate itself to the multimillion dollar take-or-pay

21 commitment that AT&T agreed to?  No.  Can Qwest even

22 prove that the switched access rate from the AT&T/tw

23 contract would have existed but for the rest of the

24 rates, terms, and conditions of that agreement?  Again,

25 no.  Qwest pulls one building block out of a large
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 1 contractual structure as though the remainder of the

 2 contract could have and would have existed unchanged and

 3 totally undisturbed by this removal.  As Ms. Jones will

 4 testify, that is pure fiction.  And that's not the only

 5 fiction that you have to accept to rule in Qwest's

 6 favor; there are many more.

 7 Let me sum up Qwest's case and opening

 8 statement for you.  Because switched access for the

 9 first time in this case should be designated a

10 bottleneck service, you should impose uniform rates for

11 switched access from CLECs and assume harm to other

12 carriers and assume harm in downstream markets stemming

13 from contract prices, all on a retroactive basis.

14 Decide today what might have been ten years ago and do

15 all even though you don't regulate the rates.

16 Former Chairman and Commissioner Terry Deason

17 will testify for tw that this Commission never asserted

18 authority over CLEC switched access pricing, never

19 placed cost basis or any regulatory parameters or filing

20 requirements on those services, never placed any

21 obligations to file, disclose, post contracts, contract

22 rates for switched access to avoid discrimination for

23 any other purpose.  And the Commission never held that

24 switched access is or should be treated as a bottleneck

25 service and never applied to CLECs the now repealed
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 1 discrimination statutes Qwest raises here.  A lesser

 2 level of regulations for CLECs consistent with the

 3 statute, Mr. Deason will testify, was employed beginning

 4 in 1995 to encourage entry and investment in the state

 5 of Florida by CLECs.  And that lesser level of

 6 regulation applied to the CLEC companies, not to one or

 7 two or more of their services.

 8 Moreover, Mr. Deason emphasizes the time for

 9 Qwest's theoretical arguments, and those are the only

10 arguments they have, were in 1995, not now, not at this

11 point in time, not after the fact.  Moreover, he also

12 asserts that it's just plain bad regulatory policy to

13 implement or impute new regulatory requirements and

14 apply them retroactively as Qwest asks you to do in this

15 case.

16 Also testifying for tw is Mr. Don Wood.

17 Mr. Wood sheds additional light on these Qwest fictions

18 I've just described as well as a few more.  Mr. Wood,

19 for instance, debunks Qwest's reliance on FCC

20 pronouncements that switched access is a bottleneck.  In

21 the very FCC orders Qwest cites, the FCC specifically

22 acknowledges that for CLEC switched access there are

23 standard offer rates and contract rates, just like here

24 in Florida.

25 Mr. Wood also busts the myth posited by Qwest
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 1 that Florida's regulatory requirements are in any way

 2 similar to Colorado.  He states in Colorado the rules

 3 and statutes provide for mandatory tariff filing for

 4 switched access, cost-based rates, and specifically

 5 require contracts for switched access to be filed.  None

 6 of these requirements are present here in Florida.

 7 Additionally, Mr. Wood addresses the illusion

 8 that is Qwest's alleged harm.  I ask that you please

 9 note with attention Qwest's words used when describing

10 its alleged harm in downstream markets, words like may,

11 could, and then you may even hear a probably.  But look

12 for real proof of harm in downstream markets or

13 elsewhere, any actual impact on Florida customers or

14 Florida rates.  Absolutely none in this record.  Look

15 for real proof of an impact on Qwest's market share or

16 probability.  None.  And as Mr. Wood states, there is no

17 nexus whatsoever between the money Qwest asks you to

18 force tw to remit to Qwest and this unproven harm.

19 A few quick points and I'll wrap up.  Even if

20 you get past the jurisdictional issue, and we maintain

21 that you don't have jurisdiction to apply a repealed

22 law, you still have to get past the arguments that

23 Mr. Deason and Mr. Wood pose, but then you still have

24 one core question.  Was Qwest treated unduly or

25 unreasonably by tw vis-a-vis AT&T?  The answer to that
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 1 is emphatically no.

 2 I'll wrap up.  Tw maintains that actually the

 3 opposite is true.  If you rule in Qwest's favor, you

 4 will actually be giving Qwest preferential treatment and

 5 treating tw and AT&T unfairly and unreasonably.  Thank

 6 you.

 7 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Thank you.

 8 Okay.  At this time we're going to move into

 9 testimony.  If I could have all the witnesses stand as

10 we -- we'll swear you in.

11 (Witnesses collectively sworn.)

12 All right.  Thank you very much.  You may be

13 seated.

14 Qwest, you may call your first witness.

15 MR. SHERR:  Thank you, Chairman.

16 Qwest calls William Easton.

17 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Just to remind everyone that

18 each witness will have five minutes to summarize his or

19 her testimony.

20 Whereupon, 

21 WILLIAM R. EASTON 

22 was called as a witness on behalf of Qwest 

23 Communications Company and, having been duly sworn, 

24 testified as follows: 

25 DIRECT EXAMINATION 
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 1 BY MR. SHERR:  

 2 Q Are you ready, Mr. Easton?

 3 A I am.

 4 Q Can you please state your name for the record.

 5 A My name is William Easton.

 6 Q Okay.  And by whom are you employed?

 7 A I am employed by CenturyLink.

 8 Q And just for the record, you were just sworn

 9 in; is that correct?

10 A Correct.

11 Q Okay.  You are appearing on behalf of QCC in

12 this proceeding?

13 A That is correct.

14 Q Okay.  Do you have before you a copy of your

15 direct testimony?

16 A I do.

17 Q And that is 45 pages, plus a four-page index

18 of exhibits; is that correct?

19 A Yes.

20 Q Was this prepared by you or at your direction?

21 A It was.

22 Q Okay.  Mr. Easton, do you also have before you

23 a document entitled QCC Testimony Errata Sheet

24 Reflecting Dismissals?

25 A Yes.
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 1 MR. SHERR:  Okay.  Mr. Chairman, we'd like to

 2 mark this document for identification.

 3 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Sure.  We are on 86.  What is

 4 the short title that you suggested again?

 5 MR. SHERR:  QCC Testimony Errata.

 6 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Perfect.

 7 (Exhibit 86 marked for identification.)

 8 BY MR. SHERR:  

 9 Q So, I'm sorry, Mr. Easton, you have that

10 document in front of you?

11 A I do.

12 Q Can you explain what it is?

13 A This errata is to account for the fact that a

14 number of parties in this proceeding have now been, have

15 settled and been dismissed from the case.  As a result,

16 portions of the testimony need to be stricken.

17 Q Okay.  So this, this document reflects the

18 pages and line numbers that need to be stricken?

19 A Yes.

20 Q Okay.  Besides these, the corrections that are

21 indicated in hearing Exhibit 86, the errata sheet, do

22 you have any other corrections to your testimony?

23 A I do not.

24 Q And with the corrections indicated in hearing

25 Exhibit 86, the errata, is your testimony true and
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 1 correct to the best of your knowledge?

 2 A It is.

 3 MR. SHERR:  Mr. Chairman, QCC moves that the

 4 direct testimony of Bill Easton be entered into the

 5 record as if read.

 6 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  We will enter --

 7 MS. TAN:  Excuse me, Chairman.  Sorry.  Qwest,

 8 yesterday Qwest filed revised testimony reflecting the

 9 change in the, the errata, and we need to note that that

10 has been, that we need to enter that into the record.

11 MS. MASTERTON:  Okay.  Lee Eng, I don't think

12 we filed that.  I think we just provided that to the

13 parties so they could see what the page and line numbers

14 are.  But we would be happy to file that if the

15 Commission, if that would make it easier for the

16 Commission, but we haven't filed it yet.

17 MS. TAN:  We may want to enter it into the

18 record and we can do that at this time, the revised,

19 because the Commissioners all have those revised

20 testimonies.

21 MS. MASTERTON:  Oh, okay.  Sure.  Sure.  I

22 think all the parties have copies as well because we

23 handed it out.  Sure.  I think that would be easier.  I

24 just wasn't sure if that was the process for the

25 Commission.
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 1 MS. TAN:  And we can insert that in the other

 2 testimony; is that correct?  It's a complete -- 

 3 MS. MASTERTON:  Yes.  We provided it for each

 4 of the witnesses.  Is that what you're asking?

 5 MS. TAN:  For everyone but Eckert; is that

 6 correct?

 7 MS. MASTERTON:  Yes.  Her testimony did not

 8 change as a result of the dismissals.

 9 MS. TAN:  So, in other -- staff believes that

10 the revised testimony should be inserted into the record

11 as though read, instead of the current, what you were

12 currently doing.

13 MS. MASTERTON:  Exactly.  And those are the

14 pages that show, that physically strike these lines,

15 page and line numbers that are on the errata sheet.

16 Yes.

17 MS. TAN:  Thank you.  Excuse me.

18 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.

19 MR. KLEIN:  Mr. Chairman, Bullseye objects to

20 the proposed deletion of a page and a half of

21 Mr. Easton's direct testimony, more specifically page

22 29, line 1, through page 30, line number 7, as this

23 testimony deals with conduct of Qwest that remains at

24 issue in this case.

25 MS. MASTERTON:  Could you repeat those page
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 1 and line numbers, please?

 2 MR. KLEIN:  Sure.  Page 29, line 1, through

 3 page 30, line 7.

 4 MR. SHERR:  May I have just a moment, Your

 5 Honor, Mr. Chairman?

 6 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Sure.

 7 MS. MASTERTON:  I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.  This

 8 testimony that he's asking to keep in the record is

 9 specifically related to Granite Telecommunications.  And

10 Granite is no longer a party in the proceeding, so I

11 think it's actually, you know, inappropriate for it to

12 remain in the record.

13 MR. KLEIN:  May I, Mr. Chairman?  

14 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Sure. 

15 MR. KLEIN:  The conduct at issue addresses not

16 only what, what Qwest alleges Granite to have charged

17 Qwest but what Qwest received in terms of billings and

18 what Qwest knew.  Line 14 on page 29, for example, Qwest

19 talks about QCC's knowledge about what was provided to

20 Qwest versus other carriers.  And, in fact, you know, we

21 contend that that material has been shown to be

22 incorrect based on discovery that was just received

23 yesterday.

24 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Mary Anne.

25 MS. HELTON:  Mr. Chairman, as I understand the
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 1 posture of this case, Qwest filed the complaint, Qwest

 2 has the burden of proof, and I think it's within Qwest's

 3 discretion that if it chooses not to present certain

 4 testimony to you that it prefiled, I think, I mean, that

 5 that is completely appropriate and within their, their

 6 rights to do that.

 7 MR. KLEIN:  Your Honor, the testimony has been

 8 presented and been accepted by the witness as accurate.

 9 It was filed by Qwest and remains apparently the

10 position of Qwest.

11 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  All right.  So the question

12 at hand is whether we want to keep page 29, lines

13 1 through 7, and Granite is no longer an active

14 participant in this case.

15 MR. KLEIN:  That's correct, Mr. Chairman.

16 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  So we'll go ahead and

17 strike that.  You may proceed.

18 MR. SHERR:  Okay.  Mr. Chairman, just to be

19 clear, so page 29, line 1, through page 30, line 7, will

20 be stricken as indicated in hearing Exhibit 86?

21 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  That is correct.

22 MR. SHERR:  Okay.  Thank you.  And has the

23 rest of Mr. Easton's direct testimony then been entered?

24 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Yes.  We will enter

25 Mr. Easton's revised testimony as though read.
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 1 MR. SHERR:  Okay.  Thank you.  I didn't want

 2 to forget that part.

 3 BY MR. SHERR:  

 4 Q Mr. Easton, do you also have before you copies

 5 of testimony exhibits for your direct testimony?

 6 A Yes.

 7 Q Okay.  And according to the Comprehensive

 8 Exhibit List, those are identified on the Comprehensive

 9 Exhibit List as Exhibits 37 and 39 through 57; is that

10 correct?

11 A Yes.

12 (Exhibits 37, and 39 through 57 marked for 

13 identification.) 

14 BY MR. SHERR:  

15 Q Okay.  And were those prepared by you or at

16 your direction?

17 A They were.

18 Q Okay.  Do you have any corrections to those

19 exhibits?

20 A I do not.

21 Q Okay.  Mr. Easton, do you have before you

22 copies of -- a copy of your rebuttal testimony?

23 A Yes.

24 Q Okay.  And is that rebuttal testimony 37 pages

25 long?
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 1 A Yes.

 2 Q Okay.  And was that prepared by you or at your

 3 direction?

 4 A It was.

 5 Q Okay.  Do you have any corrections?

 6 A I do not.

 7 Q Is your rebuttal testimony true and correct to

 8 the best of your knowledge?

 9 A Yes.

10 Q Okay.  Mr. Chairman, QCC moves that the

11 rebuttal testimony of William Easton be entered into the

12 record as if read.

13 A Okay.  At this time we will enter Mr. Easton's

14 rebuttal testimony as though read into the record,

15 seeing no objections.

16 MS. TAN:  Chairman, we also want to note that

17 this is the revised rebuttal testimony.  Thank you.

18 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  We will make that

19 adjustment, that this is the revised rebuttal testimony

20 that we will enter as though read, seeing no objections.

21 And if, moving forward, if there are revised testimony,

22 if the attorney would go ahead and, and state that so we

23 can have that clarification.

24 MS. MASTERTON:  We will.  Thank you, Mr.

25 Chairman.
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 1 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Thank you very much.

 2 BY MR. SHERR:  

 3 Q And just to be clear, Mr. Easton, were there

 4 any exhibits to your rebuttal testimony?

 5 A There were not.

 6  

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24
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 1 BY MR. SHERR:  

 2 Q Okay.  Have you prepared a summary of your

 3 testimony?

 4 A Yes.

 5 Q Would you please provide that summary?

 6 A For many years the respondent CLEC subjected

 7 QCC to unjust and unreasonable rate discrimination in

 8 connection with the provision of intrastate switched

 9 access services.  These CLECs entered into off-price

10 list agreements with select interexchange carriers and

11 have failed to make those same rates, terms, and

12 conditions available to QCC as otherwise required by

13 statute, and in many cases the terms of the CLEC's own

14 price list.

15 At the heart of the issue is the fact CLECs

16 contracted to provide certain IXCs a critical monopoly

17 service at lower, often far lower rates than their

18 competitors paid.  As IXC customers of tandem routed

19 CLEC switched access, AT&T and QCC are under like

20 circumstances.  The same facilities are used to reach

21 the same end user customers.  The relative size of any

22 given company is not relevant when it comes to switched

23 access since each call is separate and distinct and

24 carried in identical fashion.

25 The CLECs in this case have raised a couple of
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 1 explanations for offering special deals to the preferred

 2 carriers.  One common argument advanced by the CLECs is

 3 duress.  They argue that AT&T forced the CLECs into

 4 discriminatory behavior by refusing to pay any switched

 5 access charges, thereby forcing the CLECs to offer

 6 discounted rates in order to obtain some switched access

 7 revenues from those nonpaying IXCs.  This argument

 8 places the blame for the CLECs' action upon the IXC

 9 customer, QCC, for not engaging in the same type of

10 self-help.  This argument is not particularly persuasive

11 as a matter of public policy and in no way excuses the

12 CLECs' discriminatory behavior.

13 The respondent CLECs had the ability to bring

14 such behavior to the attention of the Commission.  In

15 fact, other CLECs did so in Minnesota and Iowa and were

16 successful.  Certainly settling their differences with

17 AT&T by giving AT&T and only AT&T substantial and secret

18 discounts is not appropriate and should not be adoned

19 [sic] by -- should not be condoned by the Commission as

20 a reasonable justification for the CLECs' rate

21 discrimination.

22 Some CLECs have also argued that the

23 agreements in question are, in fact, settlements of

24 disputes.  However, the crux of those disputes appear to

25 be that AT&T did not want to pay the high CLEC switched
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 1 access rates and, rather than challenge the rates in a

 2 regulatory proceeding, chose the self-help mechanism of

 3 withholding payment.  

 4 Instead of bringing AT&T's nonpayment to the

 5 attention of state commissions or pursuing other legal

 6 avenues, CLECs opted to enter into agreements through

 7 which they settled past disputes and perspectively set a

 8 heavily discounted rate for interstate switched access.

 9 In most cases, the discounted rates were not apparently

10 tied to term or volume commitments.

11 Based on my analysis of the individual

12 agreements, the discounted rates were also not related

13 to any concessions made by the favored IXCs.  In my

14 experience, switched access settlements are generally

15 related to disputes regarding improper jurisdiction,

16 improper billing, failure to follow rules.  They do not

17 typically relate solely to an IXC challenging the LEC's

18 published rate.

19 The CLECs' defense also focuses on

20 differences, relevant or not, between QCC and AT&T to

21 try and escape responsibility for their conduct.  To

22 date, no reasonable explanation has been given as to how

23 and why QCC is not, in the context of intrastate

24 switched access, under like circumstances to AT&T.  In

25 fact, the CLECs' true motivation had nothing to do with
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 1 the size or serving characteristics of AT&T or other

 2 language in the agreement.  Instead, the CLECs desired

 3 to quickly resolve billing disputes with the nonpaying

 4 IXCs.  As a matter of public policy, QCC's willingness

 5 to pay its bills should not be held against QCC by

 6 permitting this factual distinction to justify the

 7 CLECs' rate discrimination.

 8 QCC is seeking two forms of relief in this

 9 docket.  Retrospectively, QCC believes it is entitled to

10 refunds of amounts it overpaid the respondent CLECs

11 relative to the amounts it would have paid had the CLECs

12 extended the same discounts to QCC as they did to AT&T.

13 This is precisely the relief QCC sought and was awarded

14 in the parallel Colorado proceeding.  Perspectively, QCC

15 believes it should be awarded the same discounted rates

16 still in effect for the IXCs benefiting from the CLEC

17 agreements.

18 The joint CLECs have argued that a more

19 appropriate remedy would be to require the favored IXCs

20 to pay the higher price list rates, but such a remedy

21 would serve only to reward the CLECs for their

22 discriminatory behavior.  QCC respectfully requests that

23 this Commission order relief, the relief that QCC is

24 seeking.  Thank you.

25 MR. SHERR:  Thank you, Mr. Easton.
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 1 Mr. Chairman, the witness is available for

 2 cross-examination.

 3 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Thank you.

 4 Bullseye.

 5 MR. FEIL:  I'll volunteer to go first, if

 6 that's okay with you, Mr. Chairman.

 7 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  That's fine with me.

 8 MR. FEIL:  Thank you.

 9 CROSS EXAMINATION 

10 BY MR. FEIL:  

11 Q Good morning, Mr. Easton.

12 A Good morning.

13 Q You state in several places in your testimony

14 that CLECs have a duty to disclose and offer contract

15 rates to all other IXCs; that's correct?

16 A Yes.

17 Q And your testimony also states that Qwest's

18 position is that it's not the fact that CLECs signed

19 agreements for contract rates or that they didn't file

20 contract rates with the PSC, but what Qwest takes

21 offense to was the CLECs' conduct afterwards; is that

22 correct?

23 A That's correct.

24 Q And specifically by the conduct afterwards,

25 you mean that the CLECs are supposed to disclose an
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 1 offer of the contract rates to other IXCs in Florida;

 2 correct?

 3 A Yes.  The CLECs did not make those same rates

 4 available to QCC.

 5 Q Okay.  In your opinion, when are the CLECs

 6 supposed to disclose an offer of contract rates in terms

 7 of timing?  I want to make sure I understand.

 8 A Once those rates have been offered to AT&T,

 9 those rates should also be offered to QCC.

10 Q So immediately, is that your testimony?

11 A To the extent -- yes, to the extent they are

12 not made available at that same time, QCC is

13 disadvantaged.

14 Q Okay.  How are the CLECs supposed to disclose

15 an offer of the contract rate to every IXC?  Is it

16 supposed to write a letter, issue a notice?  What is it

17 supposed to do?

18 A There are different ways they could go about

19 it.  Certainly letters to the IXCs making those rates

20 available would be one option.  Another option would be

21 to file those rates with this Commission.

22 Q So would the CLEC under your testimony then

23 have to have a price list or doesn't have to have a

24 price list as long as it writes a letter?

25 A The IXCs such as QCC need to be made aware of
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 1 the rates that are available.  Whether that's done by a

 2 letter, by a filing with the Commission, that's not so

 3 important as the fact that the IXCs are aware.

 4 Q All right.  So if I send a letter but I don't

 5 change the price list, then am I complying with the

 6 obligation that you've asserted in your complaint to

 7 charge only a price list rate?

 8 MR. SHERR:  Objection.  This question and many

 9 of them before are asking Mr. Easton for a legal

10 conclusion.

11 MR. FEIL:  Mr. Chairman, his testimony says

12 that we didn't follow our obligations, and I'm asking

13 him what our obligations are.

14 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  I'll allow the question.

15 THE WITNESS:  Could you repeat the question,

16 please?

17 BY MR. FEIL:  

18 Q If I remember the question.  I asked you if

19 the CLEC chose to take your alternative of sending the

20 IXCs a letter rather than changing the price list, would

21 the CLEC be violating the argument you have in your

22 complaint that you have to charge, a CLEC has to charge

23 what's in its price list?

24 A Let's be clear about my testimony.  At no

25 point in my testimony do I require -- do I state that
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 1 CLECs are required to charge the price list rate.  We

 2 just had a discussion that I acknowledged CLECs are free

 3 to negotiate rates with different IXCs to the extent

 4 they make those rates available.

 5 Q So you're saying then that the count in your

 6 complaint that states that CLECs are supposed to charge

 7 the standard offer rate in their price list is not a

 8 valid count, is that what your testimony is, Mr. Easton?

 9 A I'll leave it up to the lawyers what my

10 testimony is.  As I just stated, is that I believe CLECs

11 are free to depart from their price list rates to the

12 extent they make those rates available to other

13 carriers.

14 Q Okay.  So if a CLEC has one contract and that

15 has a contract rate in it rather than a price list rate

16 and there's a subsequent contract that has a higher

17 rate, what is the CLEC supposed to do in that situation,

18 Mr. Easton?

19 A Please, please repeat the hypothetical.

20 Q If a CLEC has a contract rate and then has a

21 subsequent contract rate that is higher than the first,

22 what is a CLEC supposed to do in that environment?

23 A Is the lower rate still in effect?

24 Q If the -- in your, in the hypothetical, yes,

25 the lower rate is still in effect.
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 1 A I would argue that if that lower rate is still

 2 in effect, that lower rate needs to be made available to

 3 other IXCs.  And let's be clear, we're talking

 4 specifically with regard to switched access rates.

 5 Q Yes, sir.

 6 A Okay.

 7 Q So you only have to disclose an offer of lower

 8 rate, not a higher rate; is that your testimony?

 9 A I believe you should probably disclose both

10 rates.

11 Q Okay.  Well, let's say you have a contract

12 where one rate, origination, is higher and the other

13 rate, termination, is lower.  What is, what is the CLEC

14 supposed to do in that environment?

15 A I believe that the CLEC should be offering

16 both the origination rate that's in effect and the

17 termination rate that's in effect to other IXCs.

18 Q So both the higher rate and the lower rate are

19 supposed to be disclosed and offered?

20 A Well, again, we're talking about, if I

21 understand your question, two different elements of

22 switched access.

23 Q Correct.

24 A Correct.  And I believe that the rates for

25 each element of switched access should made, be made
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 1 available to other IXCs.

 2 Q Whether it's higher or lower; is that what

 3 your testimony is?

 4 A Whether it's higher or lower.  Again, the rate

 5 for origination is the rate for origination.

 6 Q And it's your testimony, Mr. Easton, that

 7 CLECs should have known to follow this disclose and

 8 offer routine and immediately follow that routine after

 9 it signed any contract; is that correct?

10 A My position is that there are

11 antidiscrimination statutes in Florida, and it is the

12 obligation of the CLECs to make sure they comply with

13 those statutes.

14 Q And in a situation like with the tw/AT&T

15 agreement, was tw supposed to disclose and offer all

16 terms and conditions of the agreement or just the

17 switched access rate?

18 A We're talking here specifically in the context

19 of switched access.  So I believe that those switched

20 access rates should have been made available to QCC.

21 Q So is your testimony then that all the other

22 terms and conditions did not have to be disclosed and

23 offered?

24 A I believe to the extent those other terms are

25 relevant, they should have been disclosed.
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 1 Q To the extent those other terms are relevant.

 2 How would they be relevant or irrelevant in your

 3 opinion?

 4 A It depends.  Mr. Wood has argued that each and

 5 every term in these contracts is relevant and QCC has to

 6 be willing to opt into each and every one of those

 7 terms.  I don't believe that is true.  And, in fact,

 8 from an economic standpoint, Dr. Weisman will explain in

 9 detail why that doesn't make sense from an economic

10 standpoint.

11 Q So in the context of the tw/AT&T agreement

12 specifically are you saying that the other rates, terms,

13 and conditions of the agreement are not relevant?

14 A I would argue they are not relevant when it

15 comes to determining whether discrimination has

16 occurred.

17 Q All right.

18 A To the extent those terms are not cost-based,

19 they're not relevant.

20 Q So we would not have to offer and disclose

21 those other terms; is that your testimony?

22 A That would be my testimony.

23 Q Okay.  Mr. Easton, you agree with Dr. Weisman,

24 don't you, that the cost basis is the only economical --

25 excuse me, economically justifiable reason for contract
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 1 rate pricing; is that correct?

 2 A I do.

 3 Q And you agree that CLECs have the right to

 4 contract for switched access rates.  I believe you said

 5 that.

 6 A I do.

 7 Q And IXCs have the right to seek out such

 8 contract rates from CLECs; correct?

 9 A They do.

10 Q So if I'm a CLEC and I sign a switched access

11 contract rate in Florida and I think it's economically

12 justified, what do I do?  Do I file something with the

13 Commission?

14 A I believe we've been over this line of

15 questioning.  That rate in some form needs to be made

16 available to other IXCs.

17 Q Well, let's say I choose not to make it

18 available to everybody.  Do I file something with the

19 Commission?

20 A I'm afraid I don't understand the question.

21 You choose not to make the rate available?

22 Q I do not disclose and offer the rate to all

23 other carriers because I think I have an economic

24 justification.  Do I file something at the Commission,

25 and, if so, what do I file at the Commission?
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 1 A Okay.  In this case, I would believe you would

 2 think you would be in compliance with antidiscrimination

 3 statutes.  You would not need to file anything.  To the

 4 extent another party disagreed with you, that other

 5 party is certainly free to bring that issue before this

 6 Commission, just as we've done here today.

 7 Q So if I believe I'm in compliance -- well,

 8 scratch that.

 9 And the requirements we've just been talking

10 about, disclose an offer requirement, filing something

11 with the Commission, that's what you're saying CLECs

12 should have done, are supposed to do in all

13 circumstances; correct?

14 A What I'm saying again, just to be clear, is

15 that they need to make that rate available to other

16 IXCs.

17 Q Okay.  For the 2002, 2008 period of time, do

18 you agree with me that CLECs had no obligation to either

19 file or publish switched access rates in Florida?

20 A I would agree.

21 Q All right.  The -- and it's your

22 understanding, is it not, that tw only had one agreement

23 with AT&T; correct?

24 A I believe that's correct.  Yes.

25 Q Does that one agreement in your mind
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 1 constitute a practice?

 2 A I'm afraid I don't, don't understand what you

 3 mean by "practice."

 4 Q Mr. Sherr mentioned in his opening that CLECs

 5 had a practice of signing these agreements.  Does one

 6 agreement between tw and AT&T constitute a practice?

 7 A Well, certainly from the evidence I've looked

 8 at in this case and from the agreements I've put in my

 9 testimony as a part of this case, that was a practice of

10 the CLECs in the state of Florida.

11 Q Was it a practice of tw is what I'm asking

12 you, Mr. Easton?

13 A Well, clearly tw has an agreement with AT&T,

14 or had an agreement with AT&T.

15 Q And there was just one; correct?

16 A There was just the one agreement that I have

17 in my testimony.

18 Q You have responded to, or Qwest has responded

19 to discovery regarding the, what's called the CPLA

20 mechanism or program, and that was a program whereby

21 Qwest received reduced access or waivers of CLEC access

22 charges in wholesale contract environments; is that

23 correct?

24 A Yes.  CPLA is a rather unique situation.

25 Q I didn't ask you to -- I just asked you

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

000144



 1 whether or not that was what was in your testimony and

 2 that was what the program was.  But I have another line

 3 of questions for you unrelated to that.

 4 Did Qwest tell the CLECs with whom it had CPLA

 5 contracts that if the contract rate with Qwest was not

 6 supported by cost, that the CLEC was at risk for

 7 discrimination claims? 

 8 A To help answer your question, I think it would

 9 be appropriate for me to be allowed to explain what the

10 CPLA program is and then we can come back to your

11 question.

12 Q My only question is whether or not you told

13 carriers with whom you had CPLA agreements that they

14 were at risk for discrimination claims.  That's my

15 question.  That's all I want to know.

16 A I don't believe that carriers who had CPLA

17 agreements with Qwest were at risk of discrimination

18 claims.

19 Q You don't believe they were at risk.  But did

20 you tell them that they were at risk?

21 A I don't know whether they were told they were

22 at risk.  Again, I don't believe they were at risk.  And

23 I can explain why, if you'd like.

24 Q No.  I've, I've seen your explanation already.

25 It's in the record.  I don't need any more information
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 1 on that.

 2 MR. SHERR:  Mr. Chairman, it's my

 3 understanding of Florida practice that the witness is

 4 allowed to explain his response.  And Mr. Feil is

 5 repeatedly trying to cut the witness off from offering

 6 an explanation to his question, and I think he should be

 7 allowed to explain.

 8 MR. FEIL:  Mr. Chairman, if I may.  His

 9 explanation has nothing to do with my question.

10 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Thank you, Mr. Feil.

11 Our practice is that if there's a question

12 that can be answered by yes or no or a direct statement,

13 that that is the preference.  If there's a question that

14 requires a subsequent explanation, then we generally

15 allow that.  Okay?  And from the question that I heard I

16 think the question was pretty direct with respect to

17 what -- the response that was given.  And you also have

18 the opportunity on redirect.

19 MR. SHERR:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.

20 BY MR. FEIL:  

21 Q Did the CLECs with whom you had CPLA

22 arrangements, did you, did Qwest ask for cost

23 information from those CLECs?

24 A There was no need to ask for cost information

25 for the CLECs because, as I stated before, this is not a
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 1 case of discrimination.  These were very different types

 2 of agreements than the off-price list agreements the

 3 CLECs entered into with AT&T.  These agreements were

 4 neutral agreements.  Neither party was disadvantaged,

 5 unlike the case of the off-price list agreements at

 6 issue here.

 7 Q You said that they were neutral.  Do you have

 8 any document or data proof that they were neutral, that

 9 they had no impact in downstream markets?

10 A Yes, I do.

11 Q All right.  Well, we'll, we'll address that as

12 we get to that point.

13 A And, in fact, in my testimony I have language

14 from the CPLA.

15 Q Right.  You quote them.  I, I have seen that.

16 A And --

17 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Mr. Feil, please allow

18 Mr. Easton to finish.

19 MR. FEIL:  I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.

20 THE WITNESS:  And perhaps we can look at that

21 language to help support my answer to your question

22 about whether in fact they were neutral.

23 BY MR. FEIL:  

24 Q What page and line are you referring to,

25 Mr.  Easton? 
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 1 A I'm trying to find it here.

 2 Q Okay.

 3 MR. SHERR:  Mr. Easton -- Mr. Chairman, I just

 4 want to remind the witness to be mindful of what is

 5 confidential and what is not confidential.

 6 THE WITNESS:  Good point.

 7 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Thank you.

 8 THE WITNESS:  In light of that, let me just

 9 point to the language here.  It's on page 19 of my

10 rebuttal testimony and it's lines 7 through 14.  And it

11 is the language that describes what each party is giving

12 and -- is receiving and is giving up.  Based on my

13 analysis of those agreements, it leaves each party as it

14 was before and does not disadvantage any other carriers.

15 BY MR. FEIL:  

16 Q Well, the question I asked you, Mr. Easton,

17 and I appreciate your reference, was whether or not you

18 had any data supporting your allegation that these were

19 neutral.  The only thing you're pointing to me right now

20 is the language.

21 A And what that language explains is that one

22 party is giving up something to which they're entitled,

23 and in compensation for that they are receiving an

24 offset.  So those two zero each other out, and at the

25 end of the day it's neutral.
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 1 Q You referred me to page 19, lines 7 through

 2 14; is that correct?

 3 A Yes.

 4 Q Look at the word on line 10, "regardless."

 5 And I'll repeat to you my prior question:  Do you have

 6 any data showing that this was in fact neutral to the

 7 CLEC?

 8 A I have no quantitative data.  The basis for my

 9 statement is that was in fact the intent and I believe

10 the result of the CPLA agreements.

11 Q The CPLA agreements we're talking about were

12 secret; correct?

13 A They were not filed with the Commission to the

14 best of my knowledge.  I don't believe they were secret.

15 In fact, letters were sent out by QCC to carriers who

16 could take advantage of this CPLA.

17 Q Were these actual contracts signed by the

18 CLECs secret or not secret?

19 A It depends on what you mean by "secret."

20 Q You use the term "secret" in your testimony.

21 I'm meaning it in the same sense you used it in your

22 testimony.

23 A No.  I don't believe they were secret.  As I

24 stated a moment ago, QCC sent out letters to all

25 carriers who purchased unbundled switching from Qwest
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 1 that would allow them to enter into these agreements.

 2 I -- that certainly doesn't meet my definition of

 3 secret.

 4 Q If I wrote you a letter and asked you for a

 5 copy of one of these contracts with a CLEC, would I be

 6 able to get it?

 7 A No.  If you asked me -- if you wrote me a

 8 letter and said I am a purchaser of UNE-P and I would

 9 like to enter into a CPLA agreement during this

10 relative -- relevant time frame, we certainly would have

11 allowed you to do that.

12 Q You referred to UNE-P, Mr. Easton.  Isn't it

13 true that you never followed up with the carriers who

14 signed these agreements to determine whether or not they

15 were exclusively UNE-P in all states?

16 A That I don't know.  It was our understanding

17 that these are UNE-P carriers.  That was, again, the

18 intent of the agreement.

19 Q That was the intent.  But the follow-up may

20 not have taken place; isn't that true?

21 A I can't speak to the follow-up that, that our

22 sales teams did or did not perform.

23 Q Okay.  When we were talking earlier, you, you

24 agreed with me that both CLECs and IXCs have a right to

25 negotiate contract rates in Florida.
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 1 A I agree.

 2 Q Okay.  And tw's price list specifically allows

 3 tw to negotiate contract rates; correct?

 4 A I believe it does.

 5 Q Okay.

 6 A And, and further that it requires that to the

 7 extent it does, make those available to other carriers

 8 in like circumstances.

 9 Q Well, isn't it correct, Mr. Easton, that Qwest

10 had no interest in negotiating its own switched access

11 contract rate with tw because what it really wanted was

12 the AT&T contract rate?

13 A Well, again, let's be clear.  QCC was not

14 aware of the agreement between tw and AT&T until we got

15 in the midst of these complaint proceedings.

16 Q At any point in time did Qwest initiate a

17 contact with tw to negotiate its own switched access

18 rate?

19 A QCC could only assume that the price list

20 rates in Florida were the rates that tw was offering.

21 Keep in mind that there's 700 CLECs that QCC is dealing

22 with.  What you're proposing makes it the responsibility

23 of QCC to constantly police those 700 CLECs to determine

24 what agreements they've entered into.

25 Q Even after you had the AT&T/tw agreement, did
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 1 Qwest ask for its own switched access rate with tw?

 2 A That I don't know.

 3 Q The only rate you were interested in was the

 4 AT&T contract rate; correct?

 5 A To the extent that tw had granted that rate to

 6 AT&T, they needed to make that rate available to QCC

 7 under the antidiscrimination statutes in Florida and

 8 also under the language in its own agreement -- or its

 9 own price list.  Excuse me.

10 Q Mr. Easton, you don't know then if Qwest

11 expressed an interest in negotiating its own rate with

12 tw, whether or not you would have gotten it or not,

13 because you never attempted to negotiate; isn't that

14 true?

15 A Perhaps that might be a more appropriate

16 question for Ms. Hensley Eckert, who talks in her

17 testimony about what QCC did when it found out about

18 these off-price list agreements.

19 Q Well, let me ask the question this way,

20 Mr. Easton.  Isn't it true that Qwest has no interest

21 whatsoever in accepting the tw/AT&T agreement in whole?

22 The only thing you have an interest in is the switched

23 access rate from that agreement.

24 A We are interested in that switched access

25 rate.  Correct.

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

000152



 1 Q So Qwest, so Qwest has no interest in making a

 2 multimillion dollar revenue commitment to tw; isn't that

 3 correct?

 4 A That is correct.  As we spoke earlier, I don't

 5 believe those commitments are relevant when it comes to

 6 determining whether discrimination has occurred.

 7 Q And, Mr. Easton, isn't it also correct that

 8 you have no idea whether or not that switched access

 9 rate in the AT&T agreement would have even existed but

10 for the multimillion dollar revenue commitment in the

11 contract?

12 A Again, from the question of determining

13 whether discrimination has occurred, that revenue

14 commitment is not relevant.

15 Q So the answer is no, you don't know.

16 A Let's repeat the question, please.

17 Q The question is whether or not you know if

18 that switched access rate from the tw/AT&T agreement

19 would have even existed but for the multimillion dollar

20 revenue commitment.

21 A I believe it would have existed.

22 Q You believe it would have.  And what do you

23 base that belief on?

24 A Because I don't believe that the revenue

25 commitment is a relevant issue here.
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 1 Q All right.  Mr. Easton, we'll move on.  There

 2 were some CLECs in Florida who had contract rates with

 3 other IXCs that Qwest did not involve at all in this

 4 proceeding; isn't that correct?

 5 A That I don't know.

 6 Q You don't know?

 7 A No.

 8 Q Okay.

 9 A I do know that there were obviously, you know,

10 18 other parties at one time in this docket.

11 Q So were you involved at all in the analysis of

12 whether or not there was discrimination by CLECs after

13 Qwest received subpoena responses with the contracts?

14 A No.  I was not involved in that analysis.

15 Q You didn't make any decisions relative to

16 whether or not there was discrimination or not?

17 A No, I did not.

18 Q Okay.  On page 40, line 14, of your direct,

19 you referred to this earlier, where you refer to tw's

20 price list and the offering of a contract rate in the

21 price list.

22 MR. SHERR:  I'm sorry, Counselor.  Can you

23 give the reference again?

24 MR. FEIL:  Page 40, line 14, I believe, of his

25 direct.
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 1 MR. SHERR:  Of direct testimony?

 2 THE WITNESS:  Yes.

 3 BY MR. FEIL:  

 4 Q When did Qwest discover this language in tw's

 5 price list?

 6 A That I don't know.

 7 Q But it's in your testimony?

 8 A It is in my testimony.  I analyzed the

 9 contracts as I was preparing for this case.  I saw the

10 language in the contract.  In fact, it's contained in my

11 exhibit here.

12 Q So you don't know whether or not it was

13 discovered before or after the complaint was filed.

14 A That I can't tell you.

15 Q Could I refer you to -- well, your

16 understanding of the contract rate between tw and AT&T

17 was that the rate ended in 2008; isn't that correct?

18 A That's correct.

19 MR. FEIL:  Okay.  Nothing further.  Thank you,

20 Mr. Chairman.

21 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Thank you.

22 Bullseye?

23 MR. KLEIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

24 CROSS EXAMINATION 

25 BY MR. KLEIN:  
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 1 Q Good morning, Mr. Easton.

 2 A Good morning.

 3 Q Mr. Easton, on page 2 of your direct testimony

 4 you state that the CLECs failed to make certain rates,

 5 terms, and conditions available to QCC as otherwise

 6 required by statute, but you don't provide a statutory

 7 cite there; is that accurate?

 8 A I do not.

 9 Q You said in your testimony you'll identify the

10 intrastate switched access price lists used by each

11 respondent CLECs to charge QCC.  My question is whether

12 QCC was charged by each CLEC in accordance with its

13 price list.

14 A I believe they were.

15 Q Did QCC have agreements with certain CLECs

16 under which QCC was not charged price list rates?

17 A With regard to switched access?

18 Q Yes.

19 A I don't believe so.

20 Q There was discussion with Mr. Feil, counsel

21 for tw telecom, a moment ago regarding CPLA agreements.  

22 A Right. 

23 Q Aren't CPLA agreements agreements under which

24 Qwest was not being charged for switched access by

25 certain CLECs?
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 1 A Correct.  The way I interpreted your question

 2 was Qwest was not charging its price list rates.  Here

 3 we're talking about another party.

 4 Q So under those CPLA agreements Qwest was not

 5 being charged switched access by certain CLECs.

 6 A Correct.  In exchange for those certain CLECs

 7 receiving lower wholesale long distance rates.

 8 Q Okay.  And did those CLECs who did not charge

 9 access, intrastate access in Florida to Qwest, have

10 price lists with this Commission?

11 A That I don't know.  As I stated in my

12 testimony, they're not required to file such price lists

13 with the Commission.

14 Q Has Qwest determined in this proceeding that

15 those CPLA agreements should be marked confidential?

16 A I believe so.

17 Q Will Qwest consent to making those agreements

18 public?  Do you feel those agreements should be made

19 public?

20 MR. SHERR:  Mr. Chairman, this question seems

21 inappropriate for the witness.  The answer to that

22 question is no.  I mean, he's asking, he's asking the

23 witness to essentially give a legal opinion or bind the

24 company to a legal position.  That doesn't seem like a

25 question for cross-examination.
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 1 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  If you could move on.

 2 MR. KLEIN:  Okay.  Thank you.  I'll rephrase.

 3 BY MR. KLEIN:  

 4 Q Mr. Easton, you testified earlier today that

 5 you thought that Qwest had publicized those agreements,

 6 the CPLA agreements to certain CLECs.  Is that accurate?

 7 A They made those available to the UNE-P CLECs,

 8 yes.

 9 Q So in your opinion was it appropriate to make

10 those available to those CLECs?

11 A Yes.

12 Q Why is it therefore not appropriate to make

13 those agreements public to other carriers?

14 A I don't know what all is contained in those

15 agreements.  I do know that counsel has deemed that

16 those should be confidential.

17 Q On page 4 of your direct testimony you state

18 that QCC is a CLEC but does not currently charge

19 switched access to other IXCs.  Is that accurate?

20 A That is accurate.  We in fact do not offer

21 switched access in the state of Florida.

22 Q But Qwest does act as a local exchange carrier

23 in Florida.

24 A We are certified as a local exchange carrier

25 in Florida.  Correct.
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 1 Q Does QCC charge Qwest Corporation switched

 2 access?

 3 MR. SHERR:  Objection.

 4 THE WITNESS:  QCC, again, does not offer

 5 switched access.

 6 BY MR. KLEIN:  

 7 Q You also state on that same page 4 that QCC is

 8 a primary provider of wholesale services for long haul

 9 traffic; is that accurate?

10 A That is accurate.

11 Q Do those wholesale terms vary with the access

12 rates?

13 A As we discussed earlier, in the case of CPLA

14 that is true.  It was an offset for the UNE-P CLECs'

15 inability to bill for the switched access to which they

16 were entitled.  They received compensation for that

17 inability through lower wholesale long distance rates.

18 Q And in exchange QCC was not charged intrastate

19 switched access by certain CLECs.

20 A Correct, due to the inability of those CLECs

21 to charge that.

22 Q Okay.  And which CLECs were unable to charge

23 switched access?

24 A Well, there are eight CLECs in the state of

25 Florida.  I believe that was made available to you.
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 1 Q Are some of those CLECs named in the complaint

 2 that Qwest filed in this proceeding?

 3 A That I don't know.  I do know of the

 4 remaining, for example, Bullseye and tw, they were not

 5 CPLA.

 6 Q Hasn't Qwest in fact alleged that certain of

 7 those CLECs who had CPLA agreements charged Qwest for

 8 switched access in Florida?

 9 A I believe that is the case, that in fact some

10 carriers, despite the claim that they were unable to

11 charge for switched access, did in fact charge QCC for

12 switched access.

13 Q Did there come a point in time where Qwest

14 realized that it was incorrect in asserting that certain

15 of those CPLA CLECs had actually charged Qwest for

16 intrastate switched access?

17 A Could you repeat that, please?

18 Q Was there a point in time where Qwest realized

19 that its contention that certain of those CLECs with

20 CPLA agreements had charged Qwest was actually

21 incorrect?

22 A Well, I guess I'd rephrase it.  It became

23 clear that some of those CLECs who said they were unable

24 to charge for switched access and would waive their

25 charges for switched access in fact did not waive the
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 1 charges.

 2 Q Was that the case with all or some of those

 3 carriers?

 4 A I believe it was just some.

 5 Q And did Qwest modify its claims with regard to

 6 those CLECs?

 7 A That I don't know.

 8 Q You state in your testimony that, that access

 9 charges directly drive the cost of providing long

10 distance services, but you don't know the precise

11 percentage.  Is that correct?

12 A Again, it's a major input to the provision of

13 long distance service.

14 Q Now you were director of --

15 A And I, I do cite a percentage there on page 5

16 of my testimony.  This is rather dated, but at one time

17 the FCC stated that switched access comprised 40% of an

18 IXC's cost of providing long distance service.

19 Q And that figure is 20 years old; correct?

20 A That is, as I mentioned, it is out of date.

21 But, again, that, I think we would all agree that that

22 is certainly one of the major inputs to long distance

23 service.

24 Q What is the -- what is that percentage today?

25 A I have no idea what it is today.
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 1 Q You are a Director of Wholesale Finance, or at

 2 least were a Director of Wholesale Finance.  You don't

 3 know that percentage?

 4 A I do not know that percentage.  At the time I

 5 was Director of Wholesale Finance we had not been

 6 granted 271 relief and were not providing long distance

 7 service.

 8 Q Haven't there been huge changes in the

 9 industry in the last 20 years?

10 A There certainly have.  I guess I would just

11 argue that if it wasn't still a significant input to

12 long distance service, AT&T wouldn't have been

13 withholding payment, we wouldn't be sitting here today.

14 It remains a significant issue.

15 Q Mr. Easton, you state on page 5 that QCC's

16 routing of access traffic is similar to other IXCs.

17 What's the basis for that assertion?

18 A Again, I'm talking specifically about tandem

19 routing.  I mean, switched access is switched access.

20 There's only so many ways you can do it.  You can use

21 common transport, you can use dedicated transport.  I

22 mention all of those things in my testimony.  It's

23 pretty much a commodity, if you will.

24 Q Well, let me ask you specifically with regard

25 to line 17 of page 5 of your direct testimony.  You were
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 1 asked, does QCC route switched access in the same manner

 2 as other IXCs?  Answer, yes, QCC's routing is similar to

 3 other IXCs.  My question is what's the basis for your

 4 assertion in that regard?

 5 A If I want to route a call to a Bullseye end

 6 user customer, I'm going to route that call just as any

 7 other IXC is going to route it.  Either I'm going to

 8 tandem route it and go to a switch, a tandem switch that

 9 is subtended by a Bullseye switch, or I, to the extent I

10 have enough traffic, I would use direct trunk transport.  

11 Actually let me back up.  I believe Bullseye

12 does not have its own switch.  Instead, it's a UNE-P

13 provider -- or purchaser from probably BellSouth.  So in

14 fact I would route it just as other IXCs would, going

15 either to BellSouth's tandem or maybe, to the extent

16 there was enough volume of traffic, to a direct trunk to

17 a particular BellSouth end office.  I mean, those are

18 the only options that are available to IXCs.

19 Q Well, respectfully, Mr. Easton, I don't think

20 you've answered the question.  The question is what's

21 the basis for your assertion that other IXCs route

22 traffic the same way that Qwest does or that Qwest

23 routes it the same way that they do?

24 A I think I just gave you the explanation.  

25 Q Have you ever worked for AT&T?
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 1 A Yes, I have.  If, if --

 2 Q Okay.  When, when was that?

 3 A I became employed by the Bell system in 1980.

 4 But let's go back to your question.

 5 Q Well, let me ask you, that was Pacific,

 6 Pacific Northwest Bell?

 7 A That's correct.

 8 Q And that subsequently became US West?

 9 A That subsequently became US West.

10 Q And then Qwest and now CenturyLink.

11 A Correct.

12 Q Okay.  In the last ten years have you worked

13 for AT&T?

14 A I have not.

15 Q Okay.  Do you know how AT&T routes its calls?

16 A If I could please go on with my example, I

17 think I can explain that.

18 Q Well, I'm asking you a question, please.

19 A Yes, I do.

20 Q Okay.  How do you know that?

21 A If you look through my testimony, it talks

22 about there's only so many different ways that the calls

23 can be routed.  It can either be routed over common

24 transport, dedicated transport, or to the extent there's

25 significant enough volume to a particular customer you
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 1 could have a private line to that customer.

 2 Q And you're saying those are the only ways that

 3 any call can be routed?

 4 A That's correct.

 5 Q Okay.  What about alternate routers?  Can't

 6 carriers use alternate routing?

 7 A Certainly carriers can use alternate routers.

 8 Q Can carriers use VoIP carriers?

 9 A Well, let's come back to the alternate

10 routers.

11 Q Well, let me ask you, can carriers use VoIP

12 carriers to carry their traffic?

13 A They could certainly use VoIP carriers.

14 Q Do you know which, which particular calls AT&T

15 routes to each of those alternate methods?

16 A No, I don't.

17 Q Okay.  You say in your testimony that

18 depending on the volume of calls, traffic may be routed

19 in one way versus another.  Is that accurate?

20 A That is accurate.

21 Q Okay.  And when you talk about call volume,

22 what specifically are you referring to?  Is that just

23 the volume of, of calls?

24 A I'm referring specifically to the minutes of

25 use related to those volumes of calls.
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 1 Q And you indicate --

 2 A To the extent, to the extent you have a

 3 significant enough number of minutes of use, it makes

 4 more sense to pay a flat rate for a dedicated facility

 5 rather than pay on a per minute basis.

 6 Q And I believe you testify, correct me if I'm

 7 wrong, that if the volume of calls is high enough, calls

 8 can be routed to an end office to help lower the overall

 9 access expense.

10 A That's correct.

11 Q Okay.  And if there's also sufficient traffic,

12 an IXC can build a direct connection or buy a direct

13 connection to an end user.

14 A Correct, using special access or private line.

15 Q Okay.  And those methods, that latter method

16 will avoid switched access charges altogether, won't it?

17 A That it will.

18 Q Okay.  In that, in that sense it sometimes

19 becomes more economical to do that.

20 A If there's truly significant enough volume

21 going to one particular end user, that would be a, a

22 viable option.

23 Q Okay.  And I think you specifically state on

24 page 9 that special access is designed to bypass all of

25 the switching elements, local and tandem, and is
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 1 purchased when there are very high volumes of traffic to

 2 or from a single end user location.

 3 A Correct.  It is not a switched service.

 4 Q Now you indicate also on page 9 of your

 5 testimony your opinion that switched access is a

 6 monopoly; is that correct?

 7 A That's correct.

 8 Q Do all providers of interLATA services pay

 9 access?

10 A Could you repeat the question, please?

11 Q Do all providers of interLATA traffic pay

12 access charges?

13 A To the extent they use switched access, yes,

14 they would.

15 Q Okay.  But to the extent they don't use

16 switched access the answer would be no?

17 A Well, they wouldn't pay for a service that

18 they didn't use, I would assume.

19 Q So there are certain carriers providing

20 interLATA services that do not pay switched access?

21 A Well, again, if they went through the local

22 carrier switch to reach that end user customer, yes,

23 they would be charged for switched access.

24 Q Okay.  But that wasn't my question.

25 A Maybe I didn't understand what the question
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 1 was.

 2 Q Okay.  The question is are there not certain

 3 carriers providing interLATA carriage that are not

 4 paying switched access charges?

 5 A If they are, in fact, using switched access

 6 services, I would assume that they're being charged for

 7 switched access.

 8 Q Okay.  Let me ask you if you've ever heard of

 9 Voice over Internet Protocol.

10 A I have.

11 Q Okay.  Does Qwest use Voice over Internet

12 Protocol, or VoIP for short, in its network?

13 A I believe we do.

14 Q Okay.  When, when VoIP traffic is terminated,

15 does Qwest pay access charges?

16 A There is still an issue in the industry --

17 well, I guess actually it's not an issue at this point,

18 given that the Connect America order came out, and in

19 fact switched access charges are assessed now on VoIP

20 traffic.

21 Q And effective as of when?

22 A Whatever the effective date of that order is.  

23 Q Okay. 

24 A Late 2011, I believe.

25 Q And prior to that order was Qwest, was Qwest
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 1 paying switched access for termination of VoIP traffic?

 2 A I believe we were in some cases.

 3 Q But not in others?

 4 A Again, it was not clear in the industry.  It's

 5 been a subject of some debate whether switched access

 6 was charged for VoIP traffic.  That has now been made

 7 clear in the Connect America order.

 8 Q Okay.  And that's been within the last year or

 9 so?

10 A Correct.

11 Q Okay.  So during the time period covered by

12 Qwest's claims in this case there was a question as to

13 whether access charges apply to VoIP traffic

14 termination; correct?

15 A Different parties had different views of that

16 issue.  Correct.

17 Q Was there any traffic that was originated by

18 Qwest during the time period covered by its claims that

19 was originated as tandem traffic and then terminated as

20 VoIP traffic?

21 A That I don't know.

22 Q Mr. Easton, you indicate in your testimony

23 that, that AT&T's size could have a bearing on the

24 manner in which AT&T's traffic is being routed and

25 terminated; correct?
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 1 A To the extent that they had sufficient enough

 2 traffic to a particular end office, they may purchase

 3 direct trunk transport rather than using common

 4 transport.  To the extent they had sufficient traffic to

 5 a specific end user, they could have purchased private

 6 line and avoid switched access.  So the size would be

 7 relevant in that sense.  To the extent they had neither

 8 of those and used common transport, I would argue that

 9 the size was not relevant.

10 Q So to the extent AT&T had a significant volume

11 of traffic, AT&T could avoid switched access charges.

12 A To the extent they had significant enough

13 volume to a particular end user, they could have

14 purchased special access and avoided switched access.

15 Yes, I would agree with that.

16 Q Let me, let me ask you again with regard to

17 your contention that switched access is a monopoly.  Are

18 there instances in which Qwest terminated traffic to the

19 respondents in this case that was not sent directly by

20 Qwest to those carriers?

21 A I believe you're referring to the use of

22 underlying carriers.  And Qwest does, like everybody

23 else in the industry, use underlying carriers.  With an

24 underlying carrier, that would be a case where we would

25 hand it off for another carrier, who would in turn
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 1 deliver it to Bullseye, for example.  In no way is

 2 switched access avoided in that scenario.  In fact, I

 3 would assume Bullseye would charge switched access, but

 4 the party they would charge it to is the party that

 5 dropped it off to them, the underlying carrier.

 6 Q Do you know for a fact as you sit here today

 7 that each of those underlying carriers used by Qwest

 8 paid switched access to Bullseye?

 9 A That was certainly the intent of our agreement

10 with those underlying carriers.  In fact, in our

11 contracts they are required to follow the letter of the

12 law, they're required to use Feature Group D to

13 terminate the traffic.  That is -- was our intent and

14 that's our assumption that they're following the terms

15 of the contract.

16 Q So as a matter of fact you do not know that?

17 A I do not know that in each case.  But, again,

18 that's the intention of QCC when it enters into those

19 contracts with underlying carriers.  To the extent we

20 find out they're not following those procedures, we'll

21 take them off, off the network.

22 Q Okay.  And have you taken any of those, such

23 carriers off that network?

24 A Carriers have been removed from the network,

25 yes.

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

000171



 1 Q Okay.  When was the most recent instance of

 2 that occurring?  

 3 A I'm not familiar with all the specific

 4 occurrences.

 5 Q When was just the most recent?

 6 A I know of cases in the last year, for example.

 7 Q Okay.  And why were those carriers removed?

 8 A There were issues about whether they were

 9 following the terms of the contract and appropriately

10 delivering the traffic to the terminated carrier.

11 Q Were some of those carriers engaging in access

12 avoidance schemes?

13 A That I can't tell you for sure.

14 Q Okay.  Who would know that?

15 A Folks who actually deal with our underlying

16 carrier contracts and the carriers themselves.

17 Q Okay.  But in what way is it your

18 understanding that those carriers did not comply with,

19 with your expectations, with Qwest's expectations?

20 A That, most likely that they did not deliver

21 the traffic over Feature Group D as required in the

22 contract.

23 Q Did Qwest pay more or less to those underlying

24 carriers than it would have paid by directly routing the

25 traffic to Bullseye?
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 1 A I don't know the answer to that.  If we

 2 directly send the traffic to Bullseye as we discussed

 3 earlier, we're going to be paying switched access.  When

 4 we contract with an underlying carrier, we're paying for

 5 what I would refer to as a termination service.  It's

 6 not --

 7 Q Do any of those other underlying carriers have

 8 off-price contracts with any of the carriers that were

 9 involved in this proceeding?

10 A I don't know that.

11 Q Is that something you've researched?

12 A I have not researched it.

13 Q Do you know if in some instances Qwest did pay

14 less to terminate calls to Bullseye than it would have

15 paid by directly routing those calls to Bullseye?

16 A That's possible, and that's possible for a

17 couple of reasons.  An underlying carrier may have

18 sufficient enough volumes of traffic, unlike Qwest, that

19 they would be able to purchase direct trunk transport to

20 an end office; whereas, QCC may not have sufficient

21 enough volumes to do that.  It also has to do with the

22 location of the underlying carrier's point of presence.

23 They may be, their point of presence may be closer to

24 the particular end office or tandem switch than QCC's

25 would be, and so in fact they would pay less in switched
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 1 access than QCC would.

 2 Q Let me turn to your understanding of the

 3 requirements of Florida regulation.  You state on page

 4 10 that the CLECs are only required to provide price

 5 lists for basic services in Florida; correct?

 6 A Correct.

 7 Q And that CLECs are not required to file

 8 tariffs or price lists for switched access services in

 9 Florida.

10 A That's my understanding.

11 Q It's also your understanding set forth in your

12 testimony that CLECs are permitted to use individual

13 contracts to deviate from their switched access price

14 list; is that correct?

15 A That's correct.

16 Q And you, you had the discussion with Mr. Feil

17 earlier with regard to how you felt those contract-based

18 agreements should be publicized, do you recall that?

19 A I do.

20 Q Is it your understanding that the agreements

21 between Qwest and CLECs that provide for off-price list

22 contract rates have been publicized?

23 A Excuse me.  Could you repeat the question?

24 Q Is it your understanding that the contracts

25 that Qwest has entered into that provide for off-price
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 1 list switched access have been publicized by Qwest?

 2 A I don't believe that we've entered into

 3 agreements that provide for off-price list switched

 4 access.  Again, QCC does not offer switched access in

 5 the state of Florida.

 6 Q Let me ask you with regard to page 14 of your

 7 testimony, I think you indicate that you, you have

 8 experience with regard to switched access settlements.

 9 A Yes.

10 Q Okay.  And switched access settlements can

11 involve items such as improper jurisdiction, improper

12 billing, or failure to follow specific rules; is that

13 correct?

14 A That's correct.

15 Q And when there is a settlement of a switched

16 access dispute that Qwest initiates, does Qwest

17 generally pay more or less than the amount that it

18 disputed to begin with?

19 A Repeat the question.  I guess I'm not --

20 Q To the extent Qwest has engaged in disputes of

21 switched access charges, does Qwest often times end up

22 paying less than the initial amount billed by the, by

23 the LEC, the local exchange carrier?

24 A Sometimes to the extent, the extent that

25 dispute is upheld.
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 1 Q Let me ask you, is it your testimony that AT&T

 2 engaged in self-help with regard to the CLEC contracts

 3 at issue in this case, or at least with regard to

 4 Bullseye's?

 5 A I believe that's true.

 6 Q And that self-help included the withholding of

 7 payment from the CLECs?

 8 A That appears to be the case.

 9 Q Again, you talk about the CLEC motivations in

10 entering those agreements.  How do you know those CLEC

11 motivations?

12 A We're getting into an area of confidential

13 information.  Let me just say generally I had access to

14 e-mails that indicated at least one particular carrier

15 wanted to enter into this agreement so they could ensure

16 some level of collectibles going forward.

17 Q Were you involved, Mr. Easton, in the suit

18 between Qwest Communications Company and AT&T regarding

19 the switched access agreements?

20 A This was the civil suit in Minnesota you're

21 referring to?

22 Q Yes.

23 A I was not involved in that, no.

24 Q At what point did you first become aware of

25 that lawsuit?
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 1 A I became involved in this case, I believe,

 2 sometime in around 2009.  So sometime several years

 3 after that suit was brought.

 4 Q Mr. Easton, is it your understanding that

 5 tariffs and publicly filed price lists put customers on

 6 notice as to what terms that carrier is offering service

 7 under?

 8 A I would agree with that.

 9 Q Okay.  Did there come a time when Bullseye

10 Telecom filed a price list with the Florida Public

11 Service Commission?

12 A Excuse me?  Please repeat that.

13 Q Did there come a time when Bullseye Telecom

14 filed a price list with the Florida Public Service

15 Commission?

16 A Yes, I believe I, I noted in my testimony that

17 the price list I have as an exhibit was filed with the

18 Florida commission.

19 Q Okay.  When did you first examine the terms of

20 that price list?

21 A Probably sometime within the last year.

22 Q So sometime between 2011 and 2012?

23 A Correct.

24 Q And was this lawsuit, this proceeding already

25 underway prior to that time?
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 1 A It was.  I believe this complaint was filed at

 2 the end of 2009 in Florida.

 3 Q Okay.  And do you know when Bullseye was added

 4 as a party?

 5 A That I don't know.

 6 Q Okay.  Have you at any time reviewed Section

 7 5.1 of the Bullseye price list which relates to

 8 individual-based contracts?

 9 A I believe I have, yes.

10 Q Okay.  And does that section of the Bullseye

11 price list indicate that Bullseye may enter into

12 individual contracts for switched services and provides

13 that such contracts will be made available to other

14 customers who are similarly situated?

15 A Yes.

16 Q So it's fair to say Qwest was on notice as to

17 the terms of, of that price list.

18 A It was --

19 Q Okay. 

20 A -- in fact on notice as to the terms of that

21 price list.  What it was not on notice to was the fact

22 that in fact Bullseye had entered into an off-price list

23 agreement with another carrier offering more favorable

24 terms than QCC was receiving.

25 Q In 2004, did Qwest ask Bullseye whether it had
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 1 any off-price list agreements?

 2 A I don't believe we did.  As I stated earlier,

 3 you know, that puts the burden on QCC to monitor the

 4 price list and agreements of, of over 700 CLECs in this

 5 country.

 6 Q In 2005, did QCC ask Bullseye whether it had

 7 any off-price list contracts?

 8 A I know we sent out a letter after the

 9 off-price list issue became known in Minnesota.  I don't

10 recall when that letter was sent out.

11 Q Now those agreements to which you just

12 referenced in Minnesota -- 

13 A Excuse, excuse me.

14 Q -- became aware in 2005; correct?

15 A It was in 2008, February of 2008 we sent out a

16 letter to the different CLECs. 

17 Q Okay. 

18 A Asking if they had -- 

19 Q Okay. 

20 A -- a price list or off-tariff agreements.

21 Q In 2008?

22 A Correct.

23 Q Okay.  And in April of 2005 Qwest became aware

24 of the Minnesota proceeding dealing with these access

25 agreements, did it not?
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 1 A Yeah.  I think when we get into the area of

 2 specific timelines related to when we found out about

 3 these, that really falls in the area of Ms. Hensley

 4 Eckert's testimony and she'd probably be the appropriate

 5 party.

 6 Q Okay.  But you would take it that in 2005

 7 Qwest became aware of the Minnesota proceeding and these

 8 contracts.

 9 A We did become aware of -- in the proceeding of

10 the existence of the contract.  I don't believe we had

11 the particulars at that time.

12 Q Okay.  And in 2005 did Qwest ask Bullseye for

13 an off-price list contract for Florida switched access?

14 A Again, I think this is probably an appropriate

15 question for Ms. Hensley Eckert.  I don't know that in

16 2005 we knew that Bullseye had an off-tariff or

17 off-price list agreement.

18 Q But do you know whether Qwest asked for an

19 agreement in 2005?

20 A I don't know.  Again, that's probably a

21 question more appropriate for Ms. Hensley Eckert.

22 Q And, similarly, you don't know if one was

23 requested in 2006 or 2007, I imagine.

24 A Correct.

25 Q In 2002, Qwest was aware that off-price list
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 1 contracts existed for switched access; correct?

 2 A I don't know that.

 3 Q Well, didn't Qwest in fact have those

 4 agreements as early as 2002?

 5 A I don't believe so.

 6 Q Okay.  Let me ask you to turn to what's been

 7 marked and entered as Exhibit 84.  It's a confidential

 8 page.

 9 A Is that in my testimony?

10 Q It is not.  I will provide you with a copy, if

11 that's my responsibility.

12 A Okay.

13 MS. MASTERTON:  I mean, I think -- isn't it?

14 You're the one asking the questions; right?

15 BY MR. KLEIN:  

16 Q With regard to Exhibit 84, which Qwest

17 contends is confidential, does that exhibit indicate the

18 date on which Qwest had first entered into an agreement

19 under which Qwest was not being charged intrastate,

20 intrastate switched access in Florida?

21 A It appears that the first one --

22 MR. SHERR:  Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry.  Again I

23 want to remind the witness that information may be

24 confidential.  I apologize for that.

25 THE WITNESS:  Thank you very much.  It does,
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 1 this exhibit does show the dates when CPLA began by

 2 carrier.

 3 BY MR. KLEIN:  

 4 Q Okay.  And without setting forth that date,

 5 was that date more or less than ten years ago today?

 6 THE WITNESS:  It would be --

 7 MR. SHERR:  Mr. Chairman, same -- he's asking

 8 for confidential information.

 9 MR. KLEIN:  I'm not sure why that would be

10 confidential.

11 MR. SHERR:  Well, the document states a date.

12 I don't know why it needs to be repeated.

13 MR. KLEIN:  Well, I'm asking just for a

14 general time frame.  I don't think that that would be

15 confidential, particularly in light of the witness's own

16 testimony.

17 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Let me help you out here.  If

18 you could simply identify, say the column and how many

19 down, and then you all can agree on, on that, that would

20 help out.  Thank you.

21 BY MR. KLEIN:  

22 Q Okay.

23 A All right.  It would be the third column over.

24 The title of the column is Wholesale Product Begin Date.

25 The earliest one is five rows down.
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 1 Q Okay.  And is that date prior to the date of

 2 the Minnesota proceeding to which you referenced

 3 earlier?

 4 A That's correct.  Again, when I was answering

 5 that question, I was assuming you were talking about QCC

 6 entering into off-price list agreements.  And, again,

 7 QCC does not offer switched access in Florida.

 8 Q Okay.  Now I was asking about Qwest as a

 9 purchaser of switched access.  

10 A That's correct. 

11 Q That is what's at issue here.

12 A Yes.

13 Q But it's fair to say that prior to the time of

14 the Minnesota proceeding Qwest was aware that there

15 existed in Florida off-price list contracts for switched

16 access services.

17 A I believe that would be true, yes.

18 Q And, in fact, Qwest had itself several of

19 those agreements prior to that time.

20 A Agreed.

21 Q Okay.  On page 29 of your testimony,

22 Mr. Easton -- I'm sorry.  That was testimony that was

23 stricken.

24 Let me ask you generally, was it your opinion

25 that AT&T got better rates for switched access
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 1 termination -- or origination, rather, than did Qwest in

 2 Florida?

 3 A I don't think there's any question.  That is

 4 in fact what this case is all about.

 5 Q Well, if AT&T paid some rate and Qwest paid

 6 zero, which party would be getting the better rate?

 7 Wouldn't it be Qwest?

 8 A In your hypothetical that would be true.

 9 Q Okay.

10 A Now to the extent you're talking about CPLA, I

11 would argue that in fact AT&T made out much better than

12 Qwest.  As we discussed earlier, the intent of CPLA was

13 not to advantage either party, either QCC or the CPLA

14 purchaser.  And that to me --

15 Q So you're saying agreements can't be taken in

16 isolation, that the entire terms of agreements need to

17 be considered?

18 A No.  That's, that's not what I'm saying.  I'm

19 saying in the case of the rates AT&T received, they

20 received lower rates.  That's it.  They were advantaged

21 by those lower rates.

22 In the case of CPLA that we've been talking

23 about, yes, QCC received lower rates, but in exchange

24 they granted those CPLA carriers lower long distance,

25 wholesale long distance rates.  The two offset each
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 1 other.  Neither party was advantaged or disadvantaged,

 2 unlike the case of the AT&T agreement.  

 3 Q Isn't it true that Qwest asserted in this

 4 proceeding that Qwest was charged price list rates by

 5 certain CLECs, when in fact Qwest was not charged any

 6 rate by those same CLECs under the CPLA agreements?

 7 A Under the CPLA agreements those carriers did

 8 not charge Qwest switched access.  In return, Qwest

 9 granted those carriers lower wholesale long distance

10 rates.

11 Q Let me ask you to turn to your rebuttal

12 testimony, please.  On pages 1 and 2 of your rebuttal

13 you indicate that -- you refer to credible justification

14 for differential pricing; is that correct?

15 A Do you have a specific line cite?

16 Q Let me find that for you.  The top of page 2.

17 A Yes, I see that.

18 Q And I believe you rely on Dr. Weisman's theory

19 that rate differences cannot be explained by differences

20 in the cost of providing the services?

21 A Yes.

22 Q And there's a presumption that there's

23 discriminatory pricing?

24 A Correct.

25 Q But there's no Florida rule that requires
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 1 cost-based pricing for switched access; correct?

 2 A That is correct.

 3 Q Are you aware of any rule or statute in

 4 Florida that specifically requires a CLEC to provide a

 5 justification for its access rates in response to a

 6 carrier claim?

 7 A No.

 8 Q Have you analyzed the underlying cost

 9 structure of Bullseye's switched access service?

10 A I don't have access to the cost information

11 that would be necessary for such an analysis.

12 Q And I believe you've testified earlier you're

13 aware that Bullseye's price list on file with this

14 Commission permits price differences based on reasons

15 other than cost?

16 A Excuse me.  Repeat the question.

17 Q You're aware that Bullseye's price list on

18 file with this Commission allows for rate differences

19 based on reasons other than cost.

20 A It clearly allows, as we discussed earlier, to

21 negotiate off-price list agreements.  And, further, it

22 requires that it make those agreements available to

23 other similarly situated or carriers in like

24 circumstances.

25 Q With regard to those CLECs with whom Qwest has
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 1 a CPLA under which Qwest is not charged switched access,

 2 does the, do those CLEC costs vary as between the cost

 3 to provide the service to Qwest and the cost to provide

 4 it to another IXC?

 5 A Again, I don't know what those CPLA CLECs'

 6 costs are and I don't know what, what other carriers'

 7 costs would be.  Actually in the case of the CPLA

 8 carriers, to the extent they're purchasing switching

 9 from Qwest --

10 Q We're not talking about purchasing.  We're

11 talking about providing, in terms of providing switched

12 access.

13 A In terms of providing switched access.  But in

14 fact the switched access is being provided by the

15 carrier selling the unbundled network element.  In this

16 case though that would be BellSouth.  Again, I wouldn't

17 know what BellSouth's underlying costs are.  I wouldn't

18 know what other carriers' underlying cost of providing

19 switched access was.

20 Q So you do not know what BellSouth or now

21 AT&T's price is for unbundled switching to any

22 particular carrier that's leasing that switching today?

23 A The price, I could go out and find it in

24 their, you know, interconnection agreements.  But their,

25 but their costs I don't know.
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 1 Q But you're aware that UNE-P is no longer, but

 2 you're aware that UNE-P is no longer a required service

 3 as, as a UNE element.

 4 A That's correct, although unbundled switching

 5 is still made available through commercial agreements.

 6 Q Which are themselves confidential; correct?

 7 A Certainly in some cases they are.

 8 Q Would you agree with Dr. Weisman that economic

 9 regulation is now the exception rather than the rule?

10 A You know, I think that's probably a question

11 to explore with Dr. Weisman.  I'm not an economist.

12 Q You don't have an opinion on that?

13 A No.

14 Q Okay.  On page 2 of that same rebuttal

15 testimony you refer to Qwest seeking a refund of the

16 amounts it overpaid, and you state then that QCC is not

17 seeking civil damages; correct?

18 A Correct.

19 Q Okay.  What are civil damages as used in that

20 sentence?

21 A Again, we're getting into a legal term.  But

22 it's, it's my understanding when you're talking about

23 damages, you're talking about pricing out that harm, can

24 be lost market share.  Again, we have not priced out any

25 of those types of damages in this case.
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 1 Q For lost market share.

 2 A For lost market share.

 3 Q Okay.  And, and no other downstream impacts;

 4 correct?

 5 A Correct.

 6 Q Okay.  So what are civil damages as you use

 7 that here?  Are there any other civil damages as you use

 8 that term here that you're, that you're not seeking?

 9 A Again, we're not seeking any damages at all

10 here.

11 Q Okay.

12 A We're seeking refunds.

13 Q Okay.  And are refunds a monetary remedy?

14 A Yes.

15 Q And can a monetary remedy also be a civil

16 damage remedy as you use that word in your testimony? 

17 A I'm assuming it could be a part of that.

18 Again, I'm not a lawyer.

19 Q I believe that you testified earlier that QCC

20 was charged the rate in Bullseye's price list; is that

21 correct.

22 A Yes.

23 Q So QCC was not charged more than the rate set

24 forth in Bullseye's price list?

25 A That's correct.

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

000189



 1 Q But Qwest's contention is that it was

 2 overcharged in, by Bullseye; is that correct?

 3 A Yes.  It was, was overcharged relative to what

 4 AT&T was charged.

 5 Q Okay.  Isn't that the flip side of saying that

 6 AT&T was undercharged?

 7 A From QCC's perspective, no.

 8 Q Okay.  But AT&T was the only IXC that QCC

 9 alleges to have been charged something other than the

10 price list rate.

11 A Again, QCC was disadvantaged because they were

12 charged a higher rate.

13 Q That's not what I was asking.  Please listen

14 to my question.

15 A All right.  

16 Q We'll get through this more quickly.

17 A Please repeat your question.

18 Q Okay.  Isn't it true that Qwest's contention

19 is that AT&T was the only IXC charged below the price

20 list rate set forth by Bullseye in its price list?

21 A With regard to Bullseye, yes.

22 Q And there are dozens of IXCs operating in

23 Florida; correct?

24 A Correct.

25 MR. KLEIN:  Mr. Chairman, would it be
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 1 convenient to take just a five-minute break to get a

 2 drink of water?  I do have more for this witness.  I

 3 don't want to interrupt the schedule at all.  I was just

 4 wondering if it might be a convenient time for a --

 5 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  We typically go to about

 6 noon.  We take a break at around 11:30 to give our court

 7 reporter an opportunity to rest a little bit.  We were

 8 trying to forge through 'til noon.  

 9 MR. KLEIN:  Okay. 

10 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  So if you'll indulge us.

11 MR. KLEIN:  Certainly.  If I may just have a

12 moment.

13 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.

14 (Pause.) 

15 BY MR. KLEIN:  

16 Q Mr. Easton, on page 3 of your rebuttal

17 testimony, line 17, you testify that other IXCs got

18 preferential treatment.  Is that accurate?

19 A That's accurate.

20 Q Because they were charged something other than

21 the price list rate.

22 A They were charged a rate lower than the price

23 list rate.

24 Q Okay.  And in what ways is Qwest's nonpayment

25 of access charges not also improperly preferential?
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 1 A I guess I don't understand the question.  For

 2 Qwest nonpayment of access charges?

 3 Q Well, to the extent Qwest paid other CLECs

 4 below the price list rate, wouldn't that similarly be a

 5 preferential rate in violation of Florida rules?

 6 A Again, we don't offer switched access in the

 7 state of Florida.

 8 Q In terms of purchasing switched access.

 9 Perhaps I was not clear.

10 A And I'm assuming you're again referring to

11 CPLA agreements that we talked about earlier?

12 Q Yes.

13 A Again, I don't believe that is a case of

14 discrimination.  In fact, no other carriers were

15 disadvantaged as a result of that.

16 Q So Qwest can get a below price list rate.  But

17 when other IXCs get a below price list rate, that's

18 improperly preferential.

19 A If, in fact, it results in discrimination, as

20 I believe it does here, yes, that's the case.  You and I

21 have had the discussion a number of times this morning,

22 in the case of CPLA, that was not the intent and that

23 was not the result.  Other carriers were not

24 disadvantaged as a result of those CPLA agreements.

25 Q Now on page 16 of that same testimony you
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 1 refer to penalizing QCC for paying its bills while

 2 rewarding carriers that do not.  I believe that

 3 Mr. Sherr made reference to that same assertion.  Do you

 4 recall that testimony?

 5 A I do.

 6 Q Hasn't Qwest previously taken the position

 7 that AT&T should not be allowed to profit from the

 8 action it took in withholding those access charge

 9 payments to CLECs?

10 A I believe you're referring to the civil,

11 Minnesota civil suit?

12 Q Yes.  Was that not Qwest's position in that

13 case?

14 A Yes, I believe it was.

15 Q So wouldn't it make sense for Qwest to be

16 contending here that AT&T should be brought up to the

17 price list rate to remedy that misbehavior?

18 A I don't think, and as I stated in my

19 testimony, that that would be the appropriate remedy

20 here.  What would happen if you did that is that you

21 would be rewarding the CLECs who engaged in the

22 discriminatory behavior because they would be receiving

23 additional monies from AT&T.  I don't think from a

24 public policy standpoint that that, that is appropriate.

25 Q So, Mr. Easton, do you disagree with Qwest's
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 1 contention that the, that AT&T coerced the nascent CLECs

 2 into providing those off-tariff rates?

 3 A I believe there was a certain amount of

 4 coercion involved.  It's clear to me from looking at

 5 this that AT&T withheld payment from CLECs.  The real

 6 issue is, to me is what the CLECs did in response to

 7 that coercion.  And as I stated in my testimony, they

 8 could have brought complaints to this Commission.

 9 Q Mr. Easton, did you bring a complaint to this

10 Commission in 2005 when Qwest first became aware of

11 those agreements?

12 A We have brought a complaint before this

13 Commission.  That's why we're here today.

14 Q Four and a half years after you found out

15 about those agreements.

16 A I think that would be an appropriate line of

17 questioning for Ms. Hensley Eckert.  That is what her

18 testimony addresses.

19 Q Did Qwest pursue relief against AT&T?

20 A You and I discussed earlier that in fact we

21 filed a civil suit against AT&T.

22 Q And how did that work out for Qwest?  Did

23 Qwest receive any money?

24 A The civil suit was bounced out, said that that

25 was not the appropriate venue.
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 1 Q Because there were 35 other jurisdictions in

 2 which Qwest needed to pursue its relief; is that

 3 correct?

 4 A That's correct. 

 5 Q Okay.  And did Qwest pursue that relief in 35

 6 other jurisdictions?

 7 A We have pursued that relief in a number of

 8 other jurisdictions, including Florida.

 9 Q Well, my question is whether Qwest pursued the

10 relief against AT&T in 35 other jurisdictions -- 

11 A No, we didn't.  

12 Q -- after Minnesota said it was not the

13 appropriate forum for all of those.

14 A No.

15 Q But it's your contention that the much smaller

16 CLECs should have done that against AT&T.

17 A I believe that they certainly had the ability

18 to do that, as I have stated in my testimony and as I

19 mentioned in my opening remarks.  In fact, CLECs did

20 take similar issues before the Minnesota Commission and

21 the Iowa Commission, and they were successful in

22 addressing AT&T's self-help remedies.

23 Q So in one state the CLECs were successful, as

24 you just pointed out.  

25 A Well, I -- 
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 1 Q Were they successful in 35 states?

 2 A I don't know that they brought those.  And,

 3 again, I said Minnesota and Iowa, so we're talking two

 4 states.  I don't know if those suits were brought in

 5 other states.  No.

 6 Q Which company do you suppose has more

 7 financial and legal resources, AT&T or Bullseye Telecom?

 8 A I would suggest that AT&T has more resources.

 9 MR. KLEIN:  If I may have a moment.

10 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Sure.

11 (Pause.) 

12 MR. KLEIN:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Easton.  No

13 further questions at this time.

14 Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

15 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Thank you.

16 Staff?

17 MS. TAN:  Staff has no questions.

18 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  All right.  Thank you.

19 Commissioners?  Okay.  No questions.

20 Redirect.

21 MR. SHERR:  Can I have just another minute?

22 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Sure.

23 (Pause.)

24 MR. SHERR:  Thank you for your patience.  I'm

25 going to need just one more moment, please.
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 1 (Pause.)

 2 REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

 3 BY MR. SHERR:  

 4 Q Mr. Easton, I just have a couple of redirect

 5 questions.  Mr. Klein was asking you about the use of

 6 underlying carriers.  Do you recall that?

 7 A I do.

 8 Q Are -- is any of the traffic that Qwest would

 9 have delivered or had terminated via underlying carriers

10 at issue in this case?

11 A No.  No, it is not.  Mr. Canfield's analysis

12 is based on switched access billing to QCC.  As I stated

13 in my response to underlying carriers, it's the

14 underlying carrier who's charged for switched access by

15 the CLEC, and so those minutes would not be in

16 Mr. Canfield's analysis.

17 Q Okay.  What, what is in Mr. Canfield's

18 analysis then?

19 A His analysis is based on the actual CLEC

20 billing to QCC for switched access.

21 Q Mr. Klein also asked you whether you analyzed

22 Bullseye's cost structure.  Do you recall that?

23 A I do.

24 Q And I believe you answered that we didn't have

25 that information; is that correct?
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 1 A I'm, I'm sorry?

 2 Q I think we -- I think your response was that

 3 you don't have that information; is that correct?

 4 A I have no access to Bullseye's cost structure.

 5 Q Do you know whether QCC asked for cost

 6 analyses in this case?

 7 A In the course of discovery QCC did ask each of

 8 the parties for cost analysis.  It's my understanding

 9 that nothing was provided.

10 Q Okay.  And that includes Bullseye?

11 A Correct.

12 MR. SHERR:  That's all I have.  Thank you.

13 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  All right.  Thank you.  At

14 this time we will deal with exhibits.

15 MR. SHERR:  I appreciate the reminder.  Qwest

16 would request the entry into the record of Mr. Easton's

17 prefiled exhibits, which have been marked on the

18 Comprehensive Exhibit List as hearing exhibits 37 and 39

19 through 57.

20 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  37, 39 through 57?

21 MR. SHERR:  Yes.  Yes.  Thank you.

22 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Seeing no objections,

23 we will move in Exhibits 37, 39 through 57.

24 MR. SHERR:  Thank you.  Mr. Chairman.

25 (Exhibits 37 and 39 through 57 admitted into 
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 1 the record.) 

 2 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  We're not quite done with you

 3 yet, Mr. Easton.

 4 All right.  Were we seeking to move in any

 5 other exhibits, Qwest, at this time?

 6 MR. SHERR:  Not with regard to Mr. Easton.

 7 Thank you.

 8 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Bullseye?

 9 MR. KLEIN:  Bullseye would move in

10 Exhibits 83 and 84 that I believe were moved in by

11 stipulation.

12 MR. SHERR:  I don't believe copies of those

13 have yet been provided, so -- 

14 MR. KLEIN:  Subject to completion of the, of

15 the exhibit attachments, which I would suggest at this

16 time we just mark as a separate exhibit.

17 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  So we will move in 83.

18 And we will move in 84, understanding that it is

19 specifically to page 3, and we will deal with the other

20 attachments as, as a separate exhibit.

21 MR. KLEIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

22 MR. SHERR:  And, Mr. Chairman, those will

23 however -- those will be admitted into the record;

24 correct?  

25 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Yes.
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 1 MR. SHERR:  Okay.  Thank you.  

 2 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  83 and 84 will be moved into

 3 the record at this time.

 4 (Exhibits 83 and 84 admitted into the record.) 

 5 I think we have two other exhibits, 85 and 86. 

 6 MR. KLEIN:  Yes.  I would also move in 85.

 7 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Which was the interrogatory

 8 18, 21, and 22.  Okay.  So we will move into the record

 9 85 and 86 as well, seeing no objections.

10 MR. SHERR:  Our intention was to move Exhibit

11 86 into the record after Dr. Weisman testifies, the last

12 of the Qwest witnesses, if that's convenient.

13 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  We can accommodate

14 that.

15 MR. SHERR:  Okay.  Thank you.

16 (Exhibit 85 admitted into the record.) 

17 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  So we have moved into

18 the record 37, 39 through 57, 83, 84 and 85.

19 Is there anything else for Mr. Easton?  Okay.

20 Seeing nothing else --

21 MS. TAN:  Chairman, I just wanted to make sure

22 that 83 will be late-filed because we're still waiting

23 for that from the parties?

24 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  No.  That's going to be --

25 the other attachments are going to be a separate
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 1 exhibit.

 2 MS. TAN:  Including his confidential then?

 3 MR. SHERR:  Well, if I -- sorry.

 4 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  The confidential page 3 is

 5 Exhibit 84.

 6 MS. TAN:  But it's my understanding there were

 7 additional confidential attachments that were also to be

 8 submitted.

 9 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Right.  And those will be a

10 separate exhibit.

11 MR. SHERR:  Just for clarification though, 83,

12 there are also additional public attachments to our,

13 those discovery responses.  So there was a, just to be

14 clear, there was a short response, which is the document

15 I believe you have in the red folder here which has been

16 provided, but then there was a, there were a number of

17 confidential exhibits.  Those are what we've been

18 talking about that need to be provided.  And then there

19 was also a number of public documents.  All of that

20 comprises Qwest's response to these discovery responses.

21 So there may be two more exhibits is another way to put

22 it.

23 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  Understood.

24 MR. SHERR:  Thank you.

25 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Thank you.  All right.
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 1 MR. SHERR:  Thank you, Mr. Easton.

 2 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  Okay.  At this time we will

 3 excuse Mr. Easton.

 4 MR. SHERR:  Thank you.

 5 CHAIRMAN BRISÉ:  All right.  It is noon.  We

 6 will break for lunch.  We'll see you back here at

 7 1:00 p.m.

 8 (Recess taken.) 

 9 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume 

10 2.) 
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